U.S. Department of Justice National Institute of Corrections



Correctional Education: A State of the Art Analysis

V 2 2

112715

U.S. Department of Justice National Institute of Justice

112 715

This document has been reproduced exactly as received from the person or organization originating it. Points of view or opinions stated in this document are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position or policies of the National Institute of Justice.

Permission to reproduce this capyrighted material has been granted by

Public Domain/NTC

U.S. Department of Justice to the National Criminal Justice Reference Service (NCJRS).

Further reproduction outside of the NCJRS system requires permission of the economic owner.

CORRECTIONAL EDUCATION: A STATE OF THE ART ANALYSIS

T. A. Ryan Joseph Clifton Woodard, Jr.

University of South Carolina

July 7, 1987

NGJRS

NOV 15 1988

AGQUISITIONS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

á

CHAP	TER	Page No.
	FOREWORD	vii
ı.	BACKGROUND	1
	Introduction	1
	Rationale	1
	Focus of Attention	1
	Context for the Study	1
	Definition of Correctional Education	2
II.	REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE	4
	Literature on Educational Program Effectiveness	4
	Identification of Barriers to Correctional Education	5
	Correctional Education Programs, Enrollment, and Administration	6
	Relation of this Study to Prior Research	9
TTT.	OBJECTIVES	11
	METHODOLOGY	12
T	Developing the Survey Questionnaire	12
		12
	Determining Content Area	
	Writing Items for Content Areas	12
	Testing and Refining the Instrument	12
	Determining the Population for the Survey	12
	Administering the Questionnaire	12
	Analyzing and Interpreting the Data	13
V.	RESULTS	14
	Enrollment in Adult Basic Education (ABE)	14
	Enrollment in General Educational Development (GED)	14

CHAPTER	Page <u>No.</u>
Enrollment in High School Diploma Programs	15
Enrollment in Vocational Training	15
Enrollment in Postsecondary Education	16
Testing for Educational and Vocational Counseling	16
Staffing for Adult Basic Education (ABE)	17
Staffing for GED/High School Diploma Programs	17
Staffing for Vocational Training	18
Staffing for Postsecondary Education	18
Total Educational and Vocational Staffing Figures	19
Fiscal Information for Correctional Education	19
Budget Allocations	20
Responsibility for Administering Correctional Education	20
Authority and Responsibility Vested in the Institutional Administration	21
Authority and Responsibility Vested in Department of Corrections Regional and/or Central Office Administrators	s 22
Authority and Responsibility Vested Jointly in the Institutional Administration and the Central Office Administration	22
Authority and Responsibility Vested in the School District Administrator	22
Authority and Responsibility Vested in the State Department of Education	. 22
Authority and Responsibility Vested in Community Colleges and/or Colleges Operating the Correctional Educational Program Under Contractual Agreements with the State Department of	
Corrections	23
Summary of Correctional Education Authority and Responsibility $$.	. 23
VI. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	. 24
Discussion	. 24

CHAPTER		Page No.
	The Comparison Studies	. 24
	Inmate Enrollments in Correctional Education Programs	. 24
	Staffing for Correctional Education	. 25
	Educational and Vocational Testing	. 25
	Correctional Education Fiscal Information	. 26
	Administration of Correctional Education	. 26
	School Districts	. 26
Co	onclusion	. 27
REF	`ERENCES	. 28

LIST OF TABLES

Number	Description	Page No.
1.	Enrollment in Adult Basic Education	. 31
2.	Enrollment in General Educational Development	. 32
3.	Enrollment in High School Diploma	. 33
4.	Enrollment in Vocational Training	. 34
4A.	Types of Vocational Education Programs and Number Enrolled by State	. 35
5.	Enrollment in Postsecondary Education	. 47
6.	Tests used for Educational and Vocational Counseling by State	. 48
7.	Staffing for Adult Basic Education	. 55
8.	Staffing for GED/High School Diploma	. 56
9.	Staffing for Vocational Training	. 57
10.	Staffing for Postsecondary Education	. 58
11.	Fiscal Information	. 59
12.	Budget Allocation	. 60

FOREWORD

This state of the art analysis of correctional education in the United States was undertaken as an independent effort by Dr. T.A. Ryan to determine significant changes or trends in relation to earlier studies. In particular, Dr. Ryan attempted to determine the extent to which there have been significant changes in the nature and/or extent of correctional education since earlier studies reported in 1973 and 1977--years in which the prevailing dominant philosophy guiding corrections was rehabilitation and resocialization, as opposed to the emphasis in the 1980s on deterrence and incapacitation.

The National Institute of Corrections is pleased to make this study available to correctional educators and practitioners. The results of the study should be of value to administrators of correctional systems for adult offenders, in terms of program planning and resource development and utilization, and to those involved in litigation over the quality and/or quantity of educational programs provided for inmates.

This document is the result of a need in the field of corrections that was recognized by Dr. Ryan. The work was conducted independently by Dr. Ryan, who graciously made the results available to NIC for publication and distribution.

Ramond & Brown

Raymond C. Brown Director National Institute of Corrections

CHAPTER I

BACKGROUND

Introduction

This state of the art survey of adult correctional education was undertaken for the purposes of: (1) describing the extent and nature of correctional education programs for adult offenders, the extent of participation by adult offenders in educational programs, the nature of educational and vocational counseling and testing, and the administrative structures, budgets, and teaching personnel; and (2) comparing adult correctional education in 1983 with adult correctional education in 1973 and 1977.

Rationale

Focus of Attention

Correctional education for adult offenders has been the focus of considerable attention in the decade since 1973. In the early part of the decade there was a flurry of efforts to develop and implement educational programs for adult offenders. This was a time when the philosophy of rehabilitation was gaining acceptance and had strong advocates. Then the pendulum swung away from rehabilitation toward deterrence and incapacitation. At the same time prison populations were expanding, prisons were overcrowded, budgetary cutbacks were rampant, and the public was calling for punishment. In the early years of the decade between 1973 and 1983, interest in and attention to correctional education were from the perspective of planning and implementing programs; in the waning years of the 1970s, the interest in correctional education was often from the standpoint of questioning the worth As the decade was drawing to a close, once again of educational programs. correctional education was gaining support and interest. Former Chief Justice Warren Burger continues to stand out as a staunch ally, as indicated by his statement that we must accept the reality that to confine offenders behind walls without trying to change them is an expensive folly with short term benefits -- a winning of battles while losing the war.

Context for the Study

There have been several surveys or evaluations of correctional education in the United States. In a review of the literature on prison education programs, Linden and Perry (1982) found relatively few evaluative studies. The last comprehensive survey of correctional education was made in 1977 (Conrad, Bell, and Laffey, 1978). An earlier national study (Dell'Apa, 1973) included some of the same variables as were included in the 1977 survey.

There is a need for a current evaluation of correctional education in light of the changes that have taken place in corrections in the last decade. Factors that may have impacted on correctional education include court intervention in corrections, budgetary cutbacks and diminishing resources, prison overcrowding, and the change away from a philosophy of rehabilitation to one of deterrence and incapacitation. The extent to which these factors have compounded to impact on correctional education is not known.

It was within this context that this state of the art survey of adult correctional education was undertaken. It was intended that the results of the survey would reveal not only the level of support for and participation in adult correctional education in mid-1983, but also the extent and nature of changes in adult correctional education over the last ten years. It was assumed that this information would be of value to administrators of correctional education programs in planning and implementing correctional education programs in the future.

Definition of Correctional Education

Correctional education is that part of the total correctional process of changing behaviors of offenders through purposefully contrived learning experiences and learning environments. Correctional education seeks to develop or enhance the knowledge, skills, attitudes, and values of offenders (Rvan, 1982). Davis (1978) observed that Ryan's 1970 definition implied a "comprehensive and intensive approach to correctional education, where not only are the basic educational skills provided but equal emphasis is placed on creating a more positive self-image; thus entailing a unified treatment effort" (p. 8). "Correctional education should provide a balanced approach that emphasizes equally the need for personal growth and adequate preparation for life in households, in the market place, and in contributing to the enrichment of community life" (Deppe, 1975, p. 43).

There is consensus that correctional education is comprised of four general categories of educational programs that are found in correctional institutions: adult basic education (ABE), secondary/General Educational Development (GED), vocational training, and postsecondary programs. Bell, et al. (1979) note that there may be a fifth category, social education, "... a recent and as yet vaguely defined category which, to a great extent, overlaps and incorporates the other four" (p. 5).

Adult Basic Education (ABE). Adult basic education includes instruction designed to improve literacy, linguistic, and numeracy skills of those who are functionally illiterate and unprepared for implementing the responsibilities of adults while incarcerated or in the free society.

Secondary/General Educational Development (GED). Secondary education is for those who are functioning at the secondary level of achievement. These programs may be provided through regular high school diploma courses, but more commonly they are provided in correctional institutions through GED preparatory programs designed to prepare individuals for taking and passing successfully the General Educational Development Equivalency Examination.

<u>Vocational Training</u>. Vocational education is designed to provide learning experiences to develop occupational awareness, give exploratory job experiences, and develop job skills and work habits in preparation for gainful employment. Vocational training is provided through on-the-job training and related classroom experience.

2

Postsecondary Education. Postsecondary education includes any college courses, and may be offered through two-year or four-year institutions of higher education. Inmates may gain college credit or may complete requirements for the associate or bachelor's degree.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE

A review of the literature on correctional education for adult offenders reveals a considerable number of studies that have attempted to document the effectiveness of specific programs, either within a single institution or in several institutions within a state. These studies more often than not attempt to draw a relationship between educational programs and recidivism. There have been several studies that have focused on identification of problems or barriers. Some of the studies report inmate participation. A few studies have made surveys nationally.

Literature on Educational Program Effectiveness

The literature is replete with reports of studies designed to prove the effectiveness of educational programs for adult offenders. Some of these studies link education and achievement; others attempt to show the impact of education on recidivism. There has been a continuing debate over the years concerning the effects of education on recidivism. There are continuing efforts to demonstrate a relationship between participation in educational programs and reduced recidivism or successful post-release adjustment and It is generally conceded that the evidence linking participation employment. in education programs and reduced recidivism or post-release adjustment and employment is not conclusive and, at best, only inferential relationships can Coffey (1982) noted that the impact of correctional be hypothesized. education on post-release behavior has yet to be determined and that quality education coupled with work experience and gradual release has not been In a review of the research on effectiveness of prison education tested. programs, Linden and Perry (1982) concluded that although correctional education programs appeared to be relatively common in prisons, the research that had been reported was not conclusive. Linden and Perry (1982) found most of the studies have shown that inmates participating in educational programs make significant improvements in learning, but the impact on post-release employment and recidivism has not been conclusively established.

While accepting the finding that the evidence is not conclusive to show a direct causal relationship between reduced recidivism and participation in educational programs, McCollum (1978) observed that many correctional educators make arbitrary and unnatural distinctions between academic and vocational education, operating under the false assumption that academic education is not job training. This is done despite the impressive research data that establish that a high school diploma and a college degree significantly enhance lifetime occupational earning power.

After conducting a study to determine if variations in the quality of vocational education offered in prisons and skill levels developed by participants in these programs related to post-release adjustment, Lewis and Seaman (1978) concluded that the evidence did not demonstrate a relationship between the prison vocational education program and post-release adjustment of former inmates. Based on their findings, these researchers concluded it is not possible to determine what features of vocational training make it effective. These findings are in agreement with the conclusions of McCollum (1978), Coffey (1982), Linden and Perry (1982), and others with regard to the lack of conclusive data to demonstrate a causal relationship between correctional education and reduced recidivism.

The literature in the effectiveness of particular correctional education programs is not directly related to this state of the art survey, which was designed to describe the extent and nature of correctional education programs for adult offenders, the availability of testing and counseling, and the administrative structures, budgets, and teaching personnel. No attempt was made to make any qualitative assessments of any of the components of correctional education.

Identification of Barriers to Correctional Education

The Education Commission of the States conducted a three-year national project that identified major issues in adult and juvenile correctional education with implications for policy development (Peterson, 1976). One of the purposes of this project was to identify alternatives to existing educational programs and to correctional practices that detracted from the effectiveness of education for adult and juvenile offenders (Pierce and Mason, 1976).

A national survey by a research team from Lehigh University (Bell, et al., 1979) reported the major problem in correctional education is lack of funding, and this is reflected in the quality of administration, lack of resources, and inability to offer meaningful programs on a continuing basis.

A team from the Syracuse University Research Corporation (Reagen and Stoughton, 1976) visited 38 prisons and 17 central prison system offices in 27 states, analyzed 360 publications, and interviewed or corresponded with over 300 prison experts to gather data providing the basis for identifying problem areas and projecting a model for the future.

Conrad (1981) reported a review of the state of the art in correctional education programs for adult offenders, based on data from interviews with correctional staff and authorities, on-site visits to 12 institutions, and a literature review. The report identified obstacles to correctional education; i.e., lack of funding, staff resistance, and administrative indifference.

Horvath (1982) surveyed correctional education administrators to determine their perceptions of the major problems in correctional education. He found the perceived problems were staff turnover and shortages, inadequate and multiple-source funding, lack of power within the institution, and inadequate space. These problems were essentially the same as those that had been identified in a 1978 survey.

A few studies focused on vocational education problems. A report by the National Advisory Council on Vocational Education (1981) identified the major issues of concern to vocational educators as funding, administration, comprehensive programming, and Federal policy and leadership. The report was developed from testimonies given at four regional hearings in 1979. Carlson (1980) observed that vocational preparation in correctional institutions generally was inadequate; there was little or no coordination of correctional

5

education services at Federal, state, or local levels, and the fragmentation resulted in inadequate funding and disjointed implementation of Federal legislation available to assist correctional institutions in providing educational programs.

A study by Rice, Poe, Hawes, and Nerden (1980) focused on barriers to successful vocational education programs in state prisons. The study identified nine exemplary programs and assessed the variables commonly found in these programs.

Another study in 1980 was conducted by <u>One America</u>, <u>Inc.</u> to describe vocational education programs in nine state correctional institutions for women. This study was designed to identify elements of successful vocational programs and to assess the characteristics, needs, and aspirations of female offenders.

These studies of barriers to correctional education do not relate directly to this state of the art survey. No attempt was made to seek data on the perceived problems of correctional education administrators.

Correctional Education Programs, Enrollment, and Administration

Several studies have been reported that present data from surveys of correctional education programs, enrollment, and administration. The findings of a 1970 national needs assessment of correctional education conducted by Ryan (1970, 1973) are congruent with the results of a national survey made by the Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education (Dell'Apa, 1973). In the early 1970s, there were roughly 11% of the inmate populations enrolled in ABE; 11%, in GED or secondary education; 17%, in vocational education; and 6%, in postsecondary education. There were no significant changes in enrollment from the early 1970s until 1977 when the Lehigh University team made the national evaluation of correctional education, with the exception of postsecondary education (Bell, et al., 1979). In 1970 and 1973, there were 6% of the total inmate populations enrolled in postsecondary education; in 1977, the enrollment had increased to 10%.

Petersilia (1977) analyzed data from a 1974 survey of state prison inmates conducted by the U. S. Bureau of Census involving interviews with 10,000 inmates from 190 state correctional facilities. The data revealed 31% needed vocational training and 68% needed further education. This finding is close to the estimate of McCollum (1978), who reported that out of an average daily population of roughly 400,000 offenders, about 150,000 are detained or serve sentences of such duration that it is not feasible to provide educational programming. The result was that roughly 250,000, or 62.5%, would be potential students for correctional programs.

In a survey of a 100% sample of adult and juvenile correctional institutions in seven southeastern states, involving interviews, site visits, and a questionnaire, it was found that the populations enrolled in vocational education, the types of vocational programs offered, and entry requirements for vocational programs were similar to the rest of the nation (Rice, Etheridge, Poe, and Hughes, 1978).

6

The Ohio State University National Center for Vocational Education reported a three-part study of vocational education in correctional institutions in which a review of literature was conducted, 34 standards were developed, and 929 facilities were surveyed. The survey indicated that 16% of the inmates who had vocational training opportunities participated in the programs. This is roughly the same percentage participating in 1970, 1973, and 1977 (Schroeder, 1977).

Carlson (1980) reported the results of a national study of vocational education in the correctional setting in order to analyze how much and what kind of vocational education was available for offenders and to assess the impact of Federal legislation on vocational education in correctional institutions. The report presented a profile of the prison population from data compiled from U. S. Department of Justice statistics. The report showed 8% of the population under 20 years of age; 53%, 20 to 30 years of age; and 39%, above 30 years of age. Forty-seven percent were white; 41% were black; 7%, Hispanic; and 5%, other. Fifty percent were convicted of violent crimes; 31%, crimes against property; 14%, drug-related; and 5%, public disorder. Thirty-two percent had 8th grade education or less; 43%, 9th to 12th grade but lacking a diploma or equivalency certificate; and 25%, high school diploma or above.

This survey revealed the larger state institutions offered an average of ten different vocational programs; the smaller institutions, four. The occupations most commonly offered in male institutions were auto mechanics, masonry, carpentry, electrical wiring, plumbing, welding, machine trades, radio and television repair, small engine repair, gasoline engine repair, agriculture, horticulture, barbering, shoe repair, and upholstery. The programs for female offenders in state prisons were found to be home economics/sewing, health occupations/nurse's aide, cosmetology, and business/ office/clerical skills. At the time the study was done, eight states had adopted the school district administrative approach. The states were: Texas, Connecticut, Illinois, Maryland, New Jersey, Ohio, Arkansas, and Virginia.

A survey of correctional administrative practices and programs (Pope, 1982) reported eight states out of 38 had established a school district in the corrections agency. These states were: Arkansas, Connecticut, Illinois, Maine, Ohio, South Carolina, Tennessee, and Texas. This study found that eight states out of 38 had designated an agency other than the state corrections agency to provide education. The State Department of Education provided correctional education in Arkansas, Maryland, Michigan, and Vermont. In Oklahoma, the State Department of Vocational/Technical Education provided correctional education; and in Maine, the Department of Manpower Affairs provided correctional education. Kentucky and New Hampshire did not name the agency, but stated it was an agency other than corrections.

Contact, Inc. (1982) gathered information from American and Canadian correctional systems' institutional education programs for inmates. The survey included questions on enrollment in ABE, GED, college classes, education release, and staff. Thirty eight states responded to the survey, reporting on 1981 enrollment data.

The study that most directly relates to this state of the art study was done by the Lehigh University Research team in April, 1977 (Bell, et al., 1979). The National Correctional Education Evaluation Project obtained questionnaire responses from a representative sample of U.S. Federal and state prisons (Conrad, Bell, and Laffey, 1978). Following a literature search and identification of major issues, a random sample of 200 institutions was drawn from a population of 327 state and Federal prisons with at least 100 inmates. There was a response from 163 institutions, with 75% of the respondents located in rural areas. The respondent sample included 131 male, 7 female, and 23 co-correctional institutions. The average population of male institutions was 846; female institutions averaged 118. Twenty representative institutions were visited to assess the validity and reliability of data reported in the questionnaires and to assess environmental and exogenous factors affecting correctional education programs.

The average number of inmates enrolled in educational programs of any kind was 304. Ninety-six percent of the institutions offered adult basic education, with 11% of the inmates enrolled in ABE, including an average of 47 enrolled part-time and 11, full-time.

There were secondary education programs, including high school diploma or GED, at 96% of the facilities, with 12% of the inmates enrolled, including an average of 77, part-time and 37, full-time.

Eighty-nine percent of the institutions offered vocational training, with 19% of the inmates enrolled, including an average of 41, part-time and 58, full-time.

Eighty-three percent of the institutions provided for postsecondary education, with 10% of the inmates enrolled, including an average of 49, part-time and 26, full-time.

Academic and vocational counseling was provided to all inmates by 57% of the respondents; to most inmates, 28% of respondents; to a few inmates, 10% of respondents; and to no inmates, 4% of respondents. The most commonly used tests for ability testing were the Revised Beta (46% of respondents) and the Wechsler Intelligence Tests (22% of respondents). The most commonly used achievement tests were the California Achievement Test (37% of respondents), the Test of Adult Basic Education (35% of respondents), the Stanford Achievement Test (32% of respondents), and the Wide Range Achievement Test (23% of respondents). The General Aptitude Test Battery (GATB) was most frequently used for vocational testing (52% of respondents).

Of the responding institutions, 24% reported regularly utilizing community resources; 65% occasionally used community resources; and 11% never used community resources.

The average number of teachers per institution was 1.4, part-time and 2.0, full-time for ABE; 1.4, part-time and 2.0, full-time for secondary; 1.2, part-time and 5.3, full-time for vocational; and 4.3, part-time and 0.7, full-time for postsecondary.

Of the 159 responding institutions, 36% had from 1 to 5 full-time vocational teachers; 31% had 6 to 15 full-time teachers; and 7% had 16 to 30 full-time teachers. Twenty-eight percent did not report any full-time teachers.

Thirty-two percent reported having no full-time ABE staff and 55% had 1 to 4 full-time ABE teachers. The remaining 13% had 5 to 13 full-time ABE staff. The average number of full-time GED teachers was two. Sixty-one percent of the institutions had 1 to 6 GED teachers; 36% had no full-time GED or secondary teachers.

Information related to funding and administration of correctional education programs showed that the average percentage of the total institutional budget devoted to education was 9%. The average total expenditure per institution for educational programs was \$261,201.

The responsibility for administration of correctional education programs was determined by computing the percentage of various agencies involved in administration of the programs. Sixty-nine percent of the institutions reported having functional responsibility for administration; 44% of the State Department of Corrections had functional responsibility; 16% of respondents indicated functional responsibility was in higher education institutions; 9% reported functional responsibility rested with the State Department of Education; 3% indicated functional responsibility was in the State Department of Welfare. It should be noted that these percentages reflect multiple involvement of agencies in the administration of correctional education.

Relation of this Study to Prior Research

The research on correctional education program offerings, enrollment, and administration is limited. The studies that present demographic data are not compatible, and comparisons are difficult to make. Variables are not consistent from study to study. Some studies gathered data from states; others from institutions.

This state of the art study of correctional education took into account the prior research. The study collected data on enrollment as was done by Ryan (1970, 1973), Bell, et al. (1979), and Contact, Inc. (1982). The study collected data on vocational training by enrollment, number of programs, and type of program. Bell, et al. (1979) and Contact, Inc. (1982) investigated enrollment and number of programs. Carlson (1980) identified the kinds of vocational training programs offered in male and female institutions. Bell. (1979) identified the tests used for academic and vocational et al. Carlson (1980) and Pope (1982) investigated the states having counseling. school districts in corrections agencies. Bell, et al. (1979) and Contact, Inc. (1982) collected data on the number of teachers for correctional education. Bell, et al. (1979) investigated the agencies responsible for administration of correctional education and the percent of the total budget devoted to correctional education.

In this state of the art study, data were collected on numbers of ABE, GED, vocational training, and postsecondary programs offered; the kinds of vocational training programs available; the tests used for academic and vocational counseling; the administrative structures; and the budgets for correctional education.

This study most closely relates to the study conducted by the Lehigh University research team in 1977 (Bell, et al., 1979). This study was designed to build upon the prior research, particularly the survey made in 1977 by the Lehigh University research team. It was intended that a comparison could be made on correctional education programs, enrollment, and administration, in order to provide insight into trends and changes taking place in correctional education. This study was done on a much smaller scale than the Lehigh University evaluation of correctional education by virtue of the fact that the resources for conducting the two studies were vastly Lehigh University had a sizable grant from the Law Enforcement different. Assistance Administration, with a team of researchers and support staff. They were able to make site visits in addition to the mail questionnaire. This state of the art survey was conducted without external funding; therefore it was necessary to limit the scope of the study. Data were collected to permit comparisons by enrollment, number of program offerings, tests most commonly used, number of teachers, administrative structure, and funding.

The study did not investigate social education, due to the lack of clarity in defining this program and the content differences in offerings in different states.

CHAPTER III

OBJECTIVES

The purposes for conducting this state of the art survey of correctional education were: (1) to describe the extent and nature of programs for adult offenders, the extent of participation by adult offenders in educational programs, the nature of educational and vocational counseling and testing, and the administrative structures, budgets, and teaching personnel; and (2) to compare adult correctional education in 1983 with adult correctional education in 1973 and 1977. The purposes are implemented in nine objectives.

Objective 1.0 is to determine the number and percent of states offering ABE, GED, vocational training, and postsecondary programs.

Objective 2.0 is to determine by state and program the percent of the total adult inmate population enrolled in ABE, GED, vocational training, and postsecondary programs.

Objective 3.0 is to determine by state for ABE, GED, vocational training, and postsecondary programs, the average number of hours per week per program; and whether offered in the correctional facility or community.

Objective 4.0 is to determine the availability of tests for educational and vocational counseling by state.

Objective 5.0 is to determine the average number of teachers for ABE, GED, vocational training, and postsecondary programs by state.

Objective 6.0 is to determine the source of teaching personnel by state.

Objective 7.0 is to determine the source and percent of total budget for correctional education by state.

Objective 8.0 is to determine responsibility for administering correctional education by state.

Objective 9.0 is to determine the extent to which school districts have been established in correctional agencies.

11

CHAPTER IV

METHODOLOGY

The methodology employed in conducting this study had four stages: (1) developing the survey questionnaire; (2) determining the population for the survey; (3) administering the questionnaire; and (4) analyzing and interpreting the results.

Developing the Survey Questionnaire

The survey instrument was developed by (1) determining the content areas; (2) writing items for each content area; and (3) testing and refining the instrument.

Determining Content Areas

The questionnaire was designed by first determining the content areas for the survey. The content areas were identified by analyzing the objectives of the study. Each objective constituted a content area.

Writing Items for Content Areas

For each content area, items were written to elicit responses that would provide the required data as stated in the objective. The criteria that were used in item-writing were clarity, relevance, and specificity. Items were tested against these criteria and grouped by content areas.

Testing and Refining the Instrument

When the questionnaire was completed, it was tested by first testing each item and then pilot testing the instrument. Items were tested by a panel of reviewers, and revisions were made according to feedback from the panel review. The instrument then was tested with a small group of respondents (N=12), and minimal refinements were made. The questionnaire then was ready for the survey.

Determining the Population for the Survey

The population for this survey was defined as all state directors of correctional education. It was determined that state-wide data would be requested from the central office, rather than sending the questionnaire to individual correctional facilities. The reason for this was that only limited resources were available for printing, postage, paper, and stationery. The mailing list was developed from the <u>Directory of Correctional</u> <u>Educators</u> (O'Hayre and Coffey, 1982).

Administering the Questionnaire

A cover letter and a copy of the questionnaire were mailed to all state directors of correctional education on April 20, 1983. A follow-up letter and copy of the questionnaire were mailed on June 8, 1983 to those state directors from whom no reply had been received. Finally, a telephone follow-up was made the week of July 18, 1983 to the states from which no response had been received. The mailing dates, telephone dates, and receipt dates were logged. A total of 50 states and the District of Columbia received the questionnaire.

Analyzing and Interpreting the Data

Data sheets were developed to record results of the survey. The data were recorded by content area and by state and were analyzed accordingly. Where appropriate, raw data were converted to percentages. The data were interpreted by comparing the correctional education programs, enrollment, and administration in 1983 with reports from prior surveys.

CHAPTER V

RESULTS

This state of the art analysis of correctional education was conducted through a questionnaire survey of state administrators of correctional education. Returns were received from 44 states and the District of Columbia, giving a return rate of 88%. Nevada reported having closed down all correctional education due to budgetary cutbacks. The following states did not return questionnaires: Colorado, Indiana, Iowa, Tennessee, West Virginia, and Wisconsin.

Analysis of the data revealed the number and percentage of inmates enrolled in ABE, GED, vocational training, and postsecondary programs, as well as the locations where these programs were offered. The tests used for ability, achievement, vocational and psychological counseling and placement were determined by state. The average number of teachers for ABE, GED, vocational training, and postsecondary education was determined, and the percent of the total correctional budget devoted to correctional education was computed. Finally, the administrative responsibility and the number of states having school districts in the Department of Corrections were determined.

Enrollment in Adult Basic Education (ABE)

The data reported by respondents to the 1983 survey revealed the number of inmates enrolled in ABE ranged from 0 to 11,832. The average was 849 per state, representing 9% of the total adult inmate population. Ninety-eight percent of the states responding to the questionnaire (44 out of 45) reported having ABE programs.

The states with the largest enrollments were: Texas (11,832), New York (2,000), and Florida (1,894). The states with the smallest enrollments were Hawaii, Idaho, and Nevada, all with 0. The states with the largest percentage of inmates enrolled were: Arkansas (33%), Texas (32%), and New Hampshire (24%). Thirteen states (30%) had enrollments under 5%; and a total of 31 states (70%) had enrollments under 10%.

The number of hours per week inmates participated in ABE programs ranged from 5 to 43. The mean was 18 hours per week; the mode was 15 hours per week.

Of the 44 states reporting to offer ABE, 40 states (91%) offered ABE at the correctional facilities, 0 states (0%) offered it in the community, and 4 states (9%) offered ABE in both community and correctional facilities. Table 1 provides the enrollment figures for adult basic education and the location of those programs.

Enrollment in General Educational Development (GED)

The data reported by respondents to the 1983 survey revealed the number of inmates enrolled in GED programs ranged from 0 to 3,500. The average was 482, representing 7% of the total adult inmate population. Ninety-eight percent of the states responding to the questionnaire (44 out of 45) reported having GED programs.

The states with the largest enrollments were: New York (3,500), Texas (1,913), and Florida (1,894). The states with the smallest enrollments were: Idaho, Maryland, Nevada, Ohio, and Utah, each with 0 enrolled. The states with the largest percentage of inmates enrolled were: Minnesota (33%), New Hampshire (24%), and Connecticut (23%). Twenty-one states (48%) had enrollments under 5%, and a total of 36 states (82%) had enrollments under 10%.

The number of hours per week inmates participated in GED programs ranged from 5 to 41. The mean was 18 hours per week; the mode was 15 hours per week.

Of the 44 states reporting to offer GED, 41 states (93%) offered GED at the correctional facilities, 0 states (0%) offered it in the community, and 3 states (7%) offered GED in both community and correctional facilities. Table 2 provides the enrollment figures for General Educational Development and the locations of those programs.

Enrollment in High School Diploma Programs

The data reported by respondents to the 1983 survey revealed the number of inmates enrolled in high school diploma programs ranged from 0 to 1,001. The average was 228, representing 4% of the total adult inmate population. Thirty-three percent of the states responding to the questionnaire (15 out of 45) reported having high school diploma programs.

The states with the largest enrollments were: Texas (1,001), North Carolina (891), Maryland (406), and Massachusetts (402). The states with the smallest enrollments were: Maine (2), Alabama (22), and Utah (35). The states with the largest percentage of inmates enrolled were: New Hampshire (11%), Massachusetts (7%), and North Carolina (6%).

The number of hours per week inmates participated in high school diploma programs ranged from 5 to 35. The mean was 20 hours per week; the modes were 25 and 30 hours per week.

Of the 15 states reporting to have enrollments in high school diploma programs, all 15 (100%) offered these programs at the correctional facilities. Table 3 provides the enrollment figures for high school diploma programs and the locations of those programs.

Enrollment in Vocational Training

The data reported by respondents to the 1983 survey revealed the number of inmates enrolled in vocational training ranged from 20 to 7,500. The average was 877, representing 13% of the total adult inmate population. Ninety-one percent of the states responding to the questionnaire (41 out of 45) reported enrollments in vocational training programs.

The states with the largest enrollments were: New York (7,500), California (4,016), and Florida (3,561). The smallest enrollments were in Hawaii (20), North Dakota (27), and Rhode Island (27). The states with the largest percentage of inmates enrolled were: Wyoming (55%), Nebraska (40%), New Mexico (35%), and New Hampshire (31%). Seven states (17%) had enrollments under 5%, and a total of 24 states (59%) had enrollments under 10%.

A total of 80 different types of vocational training programs were reported to be offered. The programs with the largest enrollments were: (1) Welding, (2) Auto Mechanics, and (3) Carpentry. The number of hours per week inmates participated in vocational training ranged from 5 to 40. The mean was 25 hours per week; the mode was 30 hours per week.

Of the states reporting to offer vocational training, 38 states (86%) offered vocational training at the correctional facilities, 0 states (0%) offered it in the community, and 4 states (9%) offered vocational training in both community and correctional facilities. Table 4 provides the enrollment figures for vocational training and the locations of those programs. Table 4A provides a breakdown of the types of vocational programs offered and the enrollments in each program by state.

Enroliment in Postsecondary Education

Postsecondary education includes enrollment in community colleges and technical schools, as well as enrollment in four-year colleges and universities. The data reported by respondents to the 1983 survey revealed the number of inmates enrolled in postsecondary education ranged from 0 to 3,583. The average was 419, representing 5% of the total adult inmate population. Ninety-one percent of the states responding to the questionnaire (41 out of 45) reported having postsecondary programs.

The states with the largest enrollments were: Texas (3,583), New York (2,500), and California (1,849). The smallest enrollments were in Hawaii, Idaho, Nevada, New Hampshire, North Carolina, Rhode Island, and Washington, all with 0 enrollments. The states with the largest percentage of inmates enrolled in postsecondary programs were: Nebraska (30%), Wyoming (21%), Kentucky (11%), and Kansas (10%). Twenty-five states (61%) had enrollments under 5%; a total of 37 states (90%) had enrollments under 10%.

The number of hours per week inmates participated in postsecondary programs ranged from 0 to 37. The mean was 8 hours per week; the mode was 0 hours per week. Table 5 provides enrollment figures for postsecondary educational programs.

Testing for Educational and Vocational Counseling

The 1983 survey also sought to determine the types of tests used by the states for educational and vocational counseling, as well as the number of tests implemented by each state. The data reported by respondents revealed that 48 different types of tests were used and that the combined total tests used by the states was 166. The number of tests used by each state ranged from 0 to 12. Eighty-four percent of the states responding to the questionnaire (38 out of 45) reported using some kind of testing program. The states that implemented the largest number of tests were: North Carolina (12), Texas (11), and Missouri (9). The states that used the smallest number of tests were: Nevada (0), Illinois (1), and South Dakota (1). Eighteen states (47%) used 3 or fewer tests. The average number of tests used was 4; the mode was 3.

The most frequently used tests were: the Test of Adult Basic Education, 22 states (58%); the Wide Range Achievement Test, 17 states (45%); and the General Aptitude Test Battery, 10 states (26%). Table 6 lists the types of educational and vocational tests used by the states and the number of states implementing each one.

Staffing for Adult Basic Education (ABE)

The 1983 survey sought to determine the average number of teachers for educational programs, including the source of teaching personnel and the ratio of students to teachers. The data reported by respondents to the 1983 survey revealed that 32 states (71%) reported on staffing figures, while 13 states (29%) did not report.

The total number of teachers for ABE in the 35 states was 943. The range was 1 to 146. The average number of ABE teachers per state was 29; the modes were 2 and 4. The largest number of ABE teachers were in Texas (146), New York (138), and Georgia (99). The states with the smallest number of ABE teachers were: Maine (1), North Dakota (2), South Dakota (2), and Utah (2). Eleven states (34%) had 5 or fewer teachers.

The ratio of students to teachers in Adult Basic Education ranged from 4/1 in Vermont to 81/1 in Texas. The mean ratio for all states was 26/1; the modes were 14/1 and 15/1. Nine states (28%) had student/teacher ratios higher than 30/1.

The source for teaching personnel is distributed across four areas: the correctional agencies, public school systems, community colleges, and fouryear universities. As reported by respondents to the 1983 survey, the breakdown for ABE staffing was: 673 teachers (71%) from correctional agencies; 260 teachers (28%) from public school systems; 7 teachers (0.7%) from community colleges; and 3 teachers (0.3%) from four-year universities. Table 7 shows the source and total of ABE personnel, as well as the ratio of students to teachers.

Staffing for GED/High School Diploma Programs

Thirty-four states (76%) reported on staffing figures for GED/High School Diploma programs. Eleven states (28%) did not report.

The total number of teachers for GED/High School Diploma programs was 646. The range was from 2 to 110. The average number of GED teachers per state was 18; the mode was 2. The states with the largest number of GED teachers were: New York (110), North Carolina (87), and Texas (63). The states with the smallest number of teachers were: Maine (1), Montana (2), Nebraska (2), New Hampshire (2), and North Dakota (2). Eleven states (32%) had 5 or fewer teachers.

The ratio for students to teachers in GED/High School Diploma programs ranged from 4/1 in Vermont to 75/1 in New Hampshire. The mean ratio was 24/1; the modes were 19/1 and 32/1. Ten states (29%) had student/teacher ratios higher than 30/1.

The breakdown for the source of GED/High School Diploma personnel was as follows: 476 teachers (74%) from correctional agencies; 160 teachers (25%) from public school systems; 8 teachers (1%) from community colleges; and 2 teachers (0.3%) from four-year universities. Table 8 shows the source and total of GED/High School Diploma personnel, as well as the ratio of students to teachers.

Staffing for Vocational Training

Thirty-four states (76%) reported on staffing figures for vocational training programs. Eleven states (28%) did not report.

The total number of teachers for vocational training was 1,751. The range was from 1 to 375. The average number of vocational training instructors per state was 50; the modes were 3, 5, and 8. The states with the largest number of instructors were: New York (375), California (219), and North Carolina (212). The states with the smallest number of instructors were: Vermont (1), Idaho (2), Hawaii (3), and Rhode Island (3). Seven states (21%) had 5 or fewer vocational training instructors.

The ratio for students to teachers in vocational training programs ranged from 5/1 in North Dakota to 51/1 in Nebraska. The mean ratio was 17/1; the mode was 17/1. Three states (9%) had student/teacher ratios higher than 30/1.

The breakdown for the source of vocational training personnel was as follows: 1,195 teachers (68%) from correctional agencies; 312 teachers (18%) from public school systems; 244 teachers (14%) from community colleges; and 0 teachers (0%) from four-year universities. Table 9 shows the source and total of vocational training instructors, as well as the ratio of students to teachers.

Staffing for Postsecondary Education

Twenty-eight states (62%) reported on staffing figures for postsecondary education. Sixteen states (36%) did not report, while one state (2%), Oklahoma, reported using television for its postsecondary education program.

The total number of teachers for postsecondary education was 1,079. The range was from 1 to 344. The average number of postsecondary instructors per state was 39; the mode was 1. The states with the largest number of postsecondary instructors were: Texas (344), Illinois (150), and New York (125). The states with the smallest number of instructors were: Arkansas, Maine, Montana, South Dakota, and Vermont, each with 1. Eleven states (39%) had 5 or fewer postsecondary instructors. The ratio of students to teachers ranged from 4/1 in Utah, North Dakota, and Maine to 114/1 in Nebraska. The mean ratio was 21/1; the mode was 13/1. Three states (9%) had student/teacher ratios higher than 30/1.

The breakdown for the source of postsecondary personnel was as follows: 51 teachers (5%) from correctional agencies; 21 teachers (2%) from public school systems; 697 (65%) from community colleges; and 310 (28%) from fouryear universities. Table 10 shows the source and total of postsecondary instructors, as well as the ratio of students to teachers.

Total Educational and Vocational Staffing Figures

For the 35 states that responded to the 1983 survey on staffing for adult basic education, General Educational Development/High School Diploma, vocational training, and postsecondary education programs, a total of 4,419 teaching personnel was reported. This amounts to a combined student/teacher ratio for all educational and vocational programs of 22/1. The total breakdown for the source of teaching personnel was as follows: 2,395 teachers (54%) from correctional agencies; 753 teachers (17%) from public school systems; 956 teachers (22%) from community colleges; and 315 teachers (7%) from four-year universities.

Fiscal Information for Correctional Education

Another objective of the survey was to elicit responses on the total amount of the correctional budget spent on correctional education. With this information, it was possible to compute the percentage of the total budget spent on correctional education, as well as the total cost per student.

Thirty-eight states (84%) reported on their correctional education budgets. Seven states (16%) did not report. In terms of sheer dollar amounts, correctional education budgets ranged from a low of \$0 in Nevada and \$110,000 in North Dakota to a high of \$21,181,000 in California. The average budget for correctional education was \$4,415,822. The states with the largest correctional education budgets were: California (\$21,181,000), Texas (\$19,541,744), and New York (\$19,000,000), which are also the states with the largest inmate populations. The states with the smallest correctional education budgets were: Nevada (\$0), North Dakota (\$110,000), Vermont (\$134,000), and Idaho (\$225,000).

In terms of the percentage of the total correctional budget spent on correctional education, the range was from 0.00% to 11.42%. The average percentage per state was 3.18%. The states with the highest percentage of the budget spent on correctional education were: Texas (11.42%), Kansas (5.09%), and New York (4.42%). The states with the smallest percentage spent on correctional education were: Nevada (0.00%), Vermont (1.07%), Maryland (1.51%), and Massachusetts (1.51%).

The total number of inmates enrolled in correctional education programs was 115,358. The number of enrollments ranged from a low of 0 to a high of 19,975. The average enrollment per state in correctional education programs was 2,564. The states with the largest enrollments were: Texas (19,975), New York (15,500), and Florida (8,919). The states with the smallest enrollments were: Nevada (0), Vermont (56), North Dakota (72), and Idaho (80).

These correctional education population figures and the total correctional education budgets allowed computation of the total cost per student that states spent on correctional education. The average cost of providing correctional education ranged from 0 to 5,010 per student. The average amount spent per student was 1,579. The states that spent the largest amount per student were: Oregon (5,010), Utah (3,063), and Delaware (2,994). The states that spent the smallest amount per student were: Nevada (0, Arkansas (461), and Massachusetts (502). Table 11 gives the complete fiscal information.

Budget Allocations

The 1983 survey also sought to determine the source of funding for correctional education programs. Forty states (89%) responded to the question of where correctional education funds were allocated, while 5 states (11%) did not respond. Of the 40 respondents, 16 states (40%) responded that budget funds were allocated directly to the correctional facilities; 10 states (25%), to the central office; 8 states (20%), to the school district; 7 states (17%), to the central office where they were dispersed to the correctional facilities; and 2 states (5%), to the State Department of Education. Three states, Arizona, Georgia, and Kentucky, indicated that the funds were allocated to multiple agencies.

Another objective of the survey was to determine the extent to which school districts had been established in correctional agencies. From the survey, it was seen that eight states (20%) had established a school district that was responsible for administering correctional education. The eight states were: Hawaii, Illinois, Massachusetts, Ohio, Oklahoma, South Carolina, Texas, and Virginia. Table 12 provides the information on budget allocation and the states with school districts. Subsequent to the time of the survey, Florida established a corrections school district.

Responsibility for Administering Correctional Education

The 1983 survey also sought to determine the responsibility for administering correctional education by state. From the data, there appear to be basically six organizational structures for correctional education:

- 1. Authority and responsibility are vested in the institutional administrator; i.e., warden or superintendent.
- 2. Authority and responsibility are vested in Department of Corrections regional and/or central office administrators.
- 3. Authority and responsibility are vested jointly in the institutional administration and the central office administration.

- Authority and responsibility are vested jointly in the institutional/agency administration, and/or a chief administrator of a school district.
- 5. Authority and responsibility are vested in the State Department of Education.
- 6. Authority and responsibility are vested in community colleges and/or colleges operating the correctional education program under contractual agreements with the State Department of Corrections.

Following are the states employing these modes for administration of correctional education.

Authority and Responsibility Vested in the Institutional Administration

- Vermont Teachers/instructors report to warden/superintendent.
- Arizona Teachers/instructors report to wardens; wardens report to central office education administrator for adult institutions; education administrator reports to Chief Deputy of Operations.

Kentucky Teachers/instructors report to warden/superintendent; wardens/ Missouri superintendents report to central office education coordinator/ North Carolina administrator.

- New Hampshire Teachers/instructors report to superintendent; superintendent reports to central office Director of Education; Director of Education reports to Deputy Director.
- Louisiana Teachers/instructors report to principal; principal reports to Maine warden. Michigan
- Georgia Teachers/instructors report to education supervisor; education Mississippi supervisor reports to warden.
- Oregon Teachers/instructors report to education supervisors (academic and vocational); supervisors report to education program manager within facility; education program manager reports to superintendent.
- Montana Teachers/instructors report to education supervisor; education supervisor reports to associate warden for treatment.
- South Dakota Teachers/instructors report to principal and vocational director; principal and vocational director report to associate warden; associate warden reports to warden.
- New York Teachers/instructors report to education supervisors and director; education supervisors and director report to deputy superintendent; deputy superintendent reports to superintendent. Central office education staff provide policy, coordination,

curriculum development, technical assistance, program monitoring.

California Teachers/instructors report to education supervisors; education North Dakota supervisors report to institutional administrators. The chief Rhode Island of Education is in central office in California. Wyoming

Authority and Responsibility Vested in Department of Corrections Regional and/ or Central Office Administrators

Idaho Teachers/instructors report to education supervisor; education supervisor reports to regional administrator.

Arkansas Teachers/instructors report to education supervisor (academic); Teachers/instructors report to education supervisor (vocational); education supervisor (vocational) reports to regional administrator (vocational).

DelawareTeachers/instructors report to education supervisors; educationFloridasupervisors report to regional administrator; regional admini-Washingtonstrator reports to central office adminstrator.

Ohio Teachers/instructors report to principal; principal reports to Pennsylvania chief administrator of educational services, State Department of Corrections.

Authority and Responsibility Vested Jointly in the Institutional Administration and the Central Office Administration

New Mexico Teachers/supervisors report to education supervisors; education supervisors report to deputy warden and central office administration.

Authority and Responsibility Vested Jointly in the Institutional/Agency Administration, and/or a Chief Administrator of a School District

Florida Teachers/instructors report to principal; principal reports to Hawaii Teachers/instructors report to principal; principal reports to chief administrator of the school district. Florida adopted Illinois this pattern after the survey was done. In 1988 correctional Massachusetts education for adult and youthful offenders in Virginia was administered by the State Department of Correctional Education. Oklahoma South Carolina Texas Virginia Authority and Responsibility Vested in the State Department of Education

- Utah Teachers/instructors report to principals/coordinators; principals/coordinators report to Director, State Department of Education.
- Maryland Teachers/instructors report to education supervisor; education supervisor reports to Director, State Department of Education; Director reports to Assistant State Superintendent (Education); Assistant State Superintendent reports to State Superintendent of Schools.

Authority and Responsibility Vested in Community Colleges and/or Colleges Operating the Correctional Education Program Under Contractual Agreements with the State Department of Corrections

- Kansas The Department of Corrections contracts with local colleges and community colleges to provide a full range of educational services. Program is administered by the colleges. Instructors report to the educational coordinators at the correctional facilities. The education coordinator reports to the college administration.
- Nebraska The Department of Correctional Services contracts with community colleges. The educational coordinator, State Department of Correctional Services, coordinates the programs.

Summary of Correctional Education Authority and Responsibility

The data show the most common pattern of organizational structures for correctional education is the one in which authority and responsibility are Nineteen states (49%) reported vested in the institutional administration. having this pattern. The second most common pattern is the one in which authority and responsibility are vested in the Institutional/Agency Administration, and/or a Chief Administrator of a School District; nine states (21%) show this pattern. Seven states (18%) vest authority and responsibility for correctional education programs in Department of Corrections regional and/or central office administrators. Two states (5%) vest authority and responsibility in the State Department of Education, and two states (5%) vest authority and responsibility in community colleges and/or colleges operating under contract with the State Department of Corrections. Finally, one state (2%) jointly vests authority and responsibility in the institutional administration and the central office administration.

CHAPTER VI

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

Discussion

One intended purpose of this state of the art survey of correctional education was to describe the extent and nature of correctional education programs for adult offenders, the extent of participation by adult offenders in educational programs, the nature of educational and vocational testing, and the administrative structures, budgets, and teaching personnel. A second intended purpose of the study was to compare adult correctional education in 1983 with adult correctional education in 1973 and 1977. The following discussion focuses upon this second purpose.

The Comparison Studies

For the purpose of comparison, two studies on adult correctional education were used. The first, conducted in 1973, was by Dell'Apa for the Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education. The second study, conducted in 1977 by Bell, et al., most directly related to the research The 1977 study was done by the Lehigh University Research conducted here. team under a grant from the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration. Although the present study attempted to build upon the prior research in order to provide insight into the trends and changes taking place in correctional education, not all the variables could be directly compared. For instance, due to the great disparity in resources available to the two studies, the Lehigh study was able to report many of its variables on a per institution basis, whereas the variables reported in this study are on a statewide basis only. In any event, there are important comparisons that can be made in the areas of inmate enrollments, testing, fiscal information, administration, and school districts.

Inmate Enrollments in Correctional Education Programs

The three studies each reported on the percentage of the inmate population enrolled in specific educational program areas. For Adult Basic Education (ABE), Dell'Apa (1973) reported 10.87% of inmates enrolled; the Lehigh study (1977) reported 11.03% enrolled; and in 1983, 9.24% were enrolled. For General Educational Development (GED)/High School Diploma, Dell'Apa (1973) reported 11.27% of inmates enrolled; the Lehigh study (1977) reported 11.56% enrolled; and in 1983, 10.50% were enrolled. In the area of vocational training, Dell'Apa (1977) showed 17.38% of inmates enrolled; the Lehigh study (1977) showed 18.87% enrolled; while in 1983, the figure had dropped to 12.72% enrolled. Finally, in postsecondary education, Dell'Apa (1973) reported 5.87% enrolled; the Lehigh study (1977) reported 10.44% enrolled; and in 1983, enrollment was down to 4.81%. Through the ten years of these studies, the pattern of enrollments continues to be greatest in vocational training, followed by GED, adult basic education, and postsecondary education.

The Lehigh study (1977) also reported on the percentage of institutions offering each program area. Ninety-six percent of the institutions offered ABE compared with 98% of the states in the 1983 study. For GED, 96% of the institutions in 1977 offered it, compared with 98% of the states in 1983. For vocational training, 89% of the institutions in 1977 offered it, compared with 91% of the states in 1983. Finally, for postsecondary education, 83% of the institutions in 1977 offered it, compared with 91% of the states in 1983.

One final statistic reported by the Lehigh study concerning enrollment was the average number of inmates enrolled in educational programs of any kind. In 1977, this figure was 304 per institution; in 1983, it had increased to 571.

Staffing for Correctional Education

Comparisons of staffing figures are not possible due to the fact that the Lehigh study reported staffing on a per institution basis, while this study reported staffing on a statewide basis. In 1983, the states responding reported an average of 29 teachers for adult basic education, 18 teachers for General Educational Development, 50 teachers for vocational training, and 39 teachers for postsecondary education. In terms of student to teacher ratios, ABE had a ratio of 26 students to every 1 teacher, the GED ratio was 24/1, the vocational training ratio was 17/1, and the postsecondary education ratio was 21/1. Combining all correctional education programs, the average ratio of teachers to students was 22/1.

Educational and Vocational Testing

In 1983, a total of 48 different types of tests were used by the states for their correctional education programs. Of the states responding to the survey, 84% utilized at least one type of testing instrument.

The Lehigh University study in 1977 reported on testing according to three divisions: Ability/Intelligence; Achievement; and Vocational. In tests designed to measure ability and intelligence, the Lehigh study found the most commonly used test in 1977 to be the Revised Beta (46%), followed by the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale (22%), the Stanford-Binet Intelligence Test (8%), and the Slosson Intelligence Test (8%). In 1983, the most commonly used ability and intelligence tests were the Revised Beta (16%), the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale (16%), the Bender-Gestalt Visual Motor Test (8%), the Stanford-Binet Intelligence Test (5%), and the Slosson Intelligence Test (5%).

For tests that measure achievement, the Lehigh University study reported the most commonly used to be the California Achievement Test (37%), the Test of Adult Basic Education (35%), the Stanford Achievement Test (32%), and the Wide Range Achievement Test (23%). In 1983, the most popular achievement tests were the Test of Adult Basic Education (58%), followed by the Wide Range Achievement Test (45%), the California Achievement Test (18%), the Peabody Individual Achievement Test (13%), and the Stanford Achievement Test (11%).

In the area of vocational testing, the Lehigh study reported the most commonly used test to be the General Aptitude Test Battery (52%), followed by the Singer Graflex Evaluation (7%), and the Differential Aptitude Test (5%). In 1983, the General Aptitude Test Battery continued to be the most popular (26%), followed by the Wide Range Interest Opinion Test (8%), and the Kuder General Interest Inventory (5%). The Differential Aptitude Test was used by 3% of the states, while the Singer Graflex Evaluation was not used by any of the states.

Correctional Education Fiscal Information

In 1977, the Lehigh University study reported the average amount of money spent on correctional education per institution was \$261,202. This was 9% of the total correctional budget, and amounted to an average of \$906 per student. The 1983 study's computations were reported on a statewide basis and it was found that the average amount of money spent on correctional education per state was \$4,415,822. This represented 3.18% of the total correctional budget, and amounted to an average of \$1,579 per student.

Administration of Correctional Education

The Lehigh University study also reported on the administration of correctional education programs. In determining the agencies functionally responsible for administering correctional education, the 1977 study found that the correctional institution was responsible in 69% of the cases, followed by the State Department of Corrections (44%), higher education institutions (16%), the State Department of Education (9%), the public school system or school district (3%), and the State Department of Welfare (1%). These percentages reflect multiple involvement of agencies in the administration of correctional education. In 1983, the correctional institution continued to be the agency primarily responsible for administering correctional education with 49% of the states showing this organizational pattern. The administrative pattern of authority and responsibility resting with the school district was the second most common type (21%), followed by the State Department of Corrections (18%), higher education institutions (5%), the State Department of Education (5%), and other types of administration (2%). 1983, the "other" type of administration was one in which authority In and responsibility for correctional education programs was vested jointly in the institutional and the central office administrations.

School Districts

The extent to which school districts had been established in correctional agencies was another variable the study sought to determine. In 1980, Carlson found that eight states had established school districts: Arkansas, Connecticut, Illinois, Maine, Ohio, South Carolina, Tennessee, and Texas. In 1982, Pope also reported that eight states had established school districts, although there was a change of three states from the Carlson study: Arkansas, Connecticut, Illinois, <u>Maryland</u>, <u>New Jersey</u>, Ohio, Texas, and <u>Virginia</u>. Finally, in this 1983 study, it was again found that eight states had established school districts, although there was a change of five states from the previous year's makeup: <u>Hawaii</u>, <u>Illinois</u>, <u>Massachusetts</u>, Ohio, <u>Oklahoma</u>, <u>South Carolina</u>, Texas, and Virginia. Florida established a corrections school district after the data for the 1983 study were gathered.

Conclusion

This state of the art survey of correctional education was designed to describe the extent and nature of correctional education programs for adult offenders, the types and availability of testing, and the administrative structures, budgets, and teaching personnel. The study also sought to provide a basis for comparison with other studies in correctional education in order to provide insight into the trends and changes taking place within correctional education. Aside from providing the hard, quantitative data inherent in a project of this type, no attempt was made to make any qualitative assessments of any of the components of correctional education.

In light of all the changes that have taken place in the correctional sphere during the past decade, the need was felt for an indepth and current evaluation of correctional education. It was in this context that the study was undertaken. The intended purposes of the survey were to reveal the level of support for and participation in adult correctional education in 1983, and also to indicate the amount of change correctional education has experienced over the last ten years. Hopefully, this information will be of value to administrators of correctional education programs as they prepare to plan and implement programs of this type in the future.

REFERENCES

- Bell, R., Conrad, E., Laffey, T., Lutz, J. G., Miller, P. V. R., Simon, C., Stakelon, A. E., & Wilson, N. J. (1979). <u>Correctional education</u> programs for inmates. Washington, DC: U. S. Department of Justice.
- Carlson, R. E. (1980). <u>Vocational education in the prison setting</u>. Washington, DC: U. S. Department of Education.
- Coffey, O. (1982). American prison as an educational institution: Issues in correctional education for the 1980's. In Leiberg, L. (Ed.). <u>Employment</u>, <u>crime</u>, and <u>policy issues</u>. Washington, DC: American University Washington College of Law, pp. 111-134.
- Conrad, E., Bell, R., & Laffey, T. (1978). Correctional education: A summary of the National Evaluation Project. <u>Quarterly Journal of Corrections</u>, 2, 14-20.
- Conrad, J. P. (1981). Adult offender education program. Cambridge, MA: Abt Associates, Inc.
- Contact, Inc. (1982). Correctional education. <u>Corrections Compendium</u>, 6, Lincoln, NE: Author.
- Davis, E. K. (1978). Offender education in the American correctional system: An historical perspective. Quarterly Journal of Corrections, 2, 7-13.
- Dell'Apa, F. (1973). Educational programs in adult correctional institutions: <u>A survey</u>. Boulder, CO: Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education.
- Deppe, D. (1975). Time for progress. In Ryan, T. A. (Ed.). <u>Perspectives</u> for career education in corrections. Honolulu, HI: University of Hawaii.
- Horvath, G. J. (1982). Issues in correctional education: A conundrum of conflict. Journal of Correctional Education, 33, 8-15.
- Lewis, M. V. & Seaman, D. L. (1978). <u>Quality and results of vocational</u> education by correctional institutions. University Park, PA: Pennsylvania State University Institute for Policy Research and Evaluation.
- Linden, H. & Perry, L. (1982). Effectiveness of prison education programs. Journal of Offender Counseling Services and Rehabilitation, 6, 43-57.
- McCollum, S. G. (1978). New designs for correctional education and training programs. Federal Probation, 42, 6-10.
- National Advisory Council on Vocational Education. (1981). Vocational education in correctional institutions. Washington, DC: Author.
- O'Hayre, B. B. & Coffey, O. D. (1982). <u>Directory for correctional educators</u>. Washington, DC: U. S. Department of Education.

- One America, Inc. (1980). <u>A descriptive study of vocational education</u> programs in nine correctional institutions for women. Washington, DC: Author.
- Petersilia, J. (1977). Which inmates participate in prison treatment programs? Journal of Offender Counseling Services and Rehabilitation, 4, 121-139.
- Peterson, J. (1976). Overview of findings and recommendations of major research studies and National Commissions concerning education of offenders. Denver, CO: Education Commission of the States.
- Pierce, W. H. & Mason, B. (1976). <u>Correctional education: A forgotten</u> human service. Denver, CO: Education Commission of the States.
- Pope, L. M. (1982, July). <u>Correctional education survey: Adult agencies</u>. Paper presented at the Correctional Education Association Conference, Baltimore, MD.
- Reagen, M. V. & Stoughton, D. M. (1976). <u>School behind bars: A descriptive</u> <u>overview of correctional education in the American prison system</u>. New York, NY: Scarecrow Press.
- Rice, E., Etheridge, E. M., Poe, J. R. Jr., & Hughes, J. H. (1978). <u>Voca-</u> <u>tional education in correctional institutions: State-of-the-art assess-</u> <u>ment of programs in Region 4.</u> Bethesda, MD: System Sciences, Inc.
- Rice, E., Poe, J. R. Jr., Hawes, J. R. B., & Nerden, J. (1980). Assessment of quality vocational education in state prisons. Chapel Hill, NC: System Sciences, Inc.
- Ryan, T. A. (1982). Correctional education. In Mitzel, H. (Ed.). <u>Encyclo-</u> <u>pedia of educational research</u> (5th ed.). New York, NY: Free Press, pp. 370-374.
- Ryan, T. A. (1973). Model components. In Roberts, A. R. (Ed.). <u>Readings</u> in prison education. Springfield, IL: Charles C. Thomas Publishers.
- Ryan, T. A. (1970). <u>A model of adult basic education in corrections</u>. Honolulu, HI: University of Hawaii.
- Schroeder, P. E. (1977). <u>National study of vocational education in correc-</u> <u>tions</u>. Columbus, OH: Ohio State University National Center for Vocational Education.

ENROLLMENT	IN	ADULT	BASIC	EDUCATION

	Number	% Prison	Number	n a gh ^a 100 dub na a dh' a gh a gha ga a n a a	Location	
State	Enrolled	Population	Hrs./Wk.	Facility	Community	Both
	ي يوني ميرين المان من 1996 ميلين الماني بين المانية من ميرين المركز الم				21-20 ⁰ بود النار ويتري ويتبدوه كال 1 ⁻²⁰ بوري	
Alabama	554	10.17	15	Х		
Alaska	77	5.50	10	Х		
Arizona	450	7.50	12.5	Х		
Arkansas	1247	32.97	20	Х		
California	993	2.88	30	Х		
Connecticut	1092	22.40		х		
Delaware	205	9.76	8.5	Х		
Dist. of Columbia	181	6.81		х		
Florida	1894	6.36	8.3	х		
Georgia	1652	11.01	15	х		
Hawaii	0	0.00	20	Х		
Idaho	0	0.00		х		
Illinois	1141	8.15		х		
Kansas	105	3.37	43	х		
Kentucky	330	8.28	15	х		
Louisiana	727	7.72	20	х		
Maine	15	1.79	5			х
Maryland	933	8.13		х		
Massachusetts	1200	21.43	12	х		
Michigan	1600	10.90	15	х		
Minnesota	20	1.22		х		
Mississippi	192	4.84	15	x		
Missouri	1553	20.65	35	x		
Montana	148	19.05	15	x		
Nebraska	159	10.43		x		
Nevada						
New Hampshire	107	24.32		х		
New Jersey	1505	16.72				х
New Mexico	38	2.14		х		
New York	2000	6.70	15	x		
North Carolina	849	6.06	30	x		
North Dakota	15	3.70	5	x		
Ohio	1168	6.49	20	x		
Oklahoma	275	2.16	15			х
Oregon	55	2.82	15	х		
Pennsylvania	715	7.15	23	x		
Rhode Island	150	13.64	10	x		
South Carolina	743	8.01	15	x		
South Dakota	30	3.84	30	x		
Texas	11832	31.66	6	x		
Utah	30	2.65	25	X		
Vermont	10	1.68	~~~	X		
Virginia	762	8.31	15	X		
Washington	517	8.37	23.7	X		
Wyoming	82	8.92	38	л		х
wyoming	02	0.72	J0			
Total:	37,351			40	0	4
Range: (High)	11,832	32.97	43			
(Low)	0	0.00	5			
Mean:	849	9.24	18.18			
Mode:						
Mean:						
ENROLLMENT IN GENERAL EDUCATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Alabama 65 1.19 2.3 X Alaska 77 5.50 10 X Arkansas 89 2.35 40 X California 788 2.28 30 X Connecticut 1106 22.69 X Delaware 85 4.05 8.5 X Dist. of Columbia 181 6.81 X Plorida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kanzas 109 3.50 41 X Kanzas 109 1.58 X Hayain Maine 15 1.79 5 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Mississippi 57 3.74 X Nethasa		Number	% Prison	Number		Location	
Alaska 77 5.50 10 X Arizona 450 7.50 12.5 X Arkansas 89 2.35 40 X California 788 2.28 30 X Connecticut 1106 22.69 X Delaware 85 4.05 8.5 X Florida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Marine 15 1.79 5 X Maryland 0 0.00 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Missouri 301	State	Enrolled	Population	Hrs./Wk.	Facility	Community	Both
Alaska 77 5.50 10 X Arizona 450 7.50 12.5 X Arkansas 89 2.35 40 X California 788 2.28 30 X Connecticut 1106 22.69 X Delaware 85 4.05 8.5 X Dist. of Columbia 181 6.81 X Florida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Marine 15 1.79 5 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Northana 98 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>							
Arizona 450 7.50 12.5 X Arkansas 89 2.35 40 X California 788 2.28 30 X Connecticut 1106 22.69 X Delaware 85 4.05 8.5 X Dist. of Columbia 181 6.81 X Florida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5 1.7 Haryland 0 0.00 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Mississispipi							
Arkansas 69 2.35 40 X California 788 2.28 30 X Connecticut 1106 22.69 X Delaware 85 4.05 8.5 X Dist. of Columbia 181 6.81 X Florida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kanzas 109 3.50 41 X Kanucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Missistppi 57 1.44 15 X Missistppi 57 1.44 15 X Messachusetts 468 36 X Messistppi </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>							
Galifornia 788 2.28 30 X Connecticut 1106 22.69 X Delaware 85 4.05 8.5 X Dist. of Columbia 181 6.81 X Florida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kansas 109 5 X X Maine 15 1.79 5 X Maryland 0 0.00 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Misissippi							
Connecticut 1106 22.69 X Delaware 85 4.05 8.5 X Dist. of Columbia 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5 7 Maryland 0 0.00 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Minnesota 98 12.61 15 X Mississippi 57 3.74 X Messachusetts 466 3.55 X Mississippi 57 3.74 Notana 97 9.7 X Nevada							
Delaware 85 4.05 8.5 X Dist. of Columbia 181 6.81 X Florida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Keatucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5 Maryland 0 0.00 X Mississisppi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X New Hampshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 96 10.77 X New Vork 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina				30			
Dist. of Columbia 181 6.81 X Florida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kantucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maryland 0 0.00 X Missachusetts 468 8.36 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Netraka 57 3.74 X Nevada - - New Hapshire 108 24.55 X New Wereka 3500<							
Florida 1894 6.36 8.3 X Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Minesota Michigan 1700 11.58 15 X Minissouri 301 4.00 35 X Misseria 57 3.74 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mayaina 165 9.27 X New Maxico 165 9.27 X New Mayaina 37.0 S				8.5			
Georgia 605 4.03 15 X Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maryland 0 0.00 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Newtada X New Jarsey 969 10.77 X New Jarsey							
Hawaii 7 0.53 20 X Idaho 0 0.00 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5							
Idaho 0 0.00 X Illinois 810 5.79 X Kanaas 109 3.50 41 X Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Nontana 98 12.61 15 X Nevada X Nevada X New Mapshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0<	Georgia	605					
Illinois 810 5.79 X Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5 X Maryland 0 0.00 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Motana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada X Nevada New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Marcio 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Carolina 165 9.77 - X Oklahoma <td>Hawaii</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>20</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Hawaii			20			
Kansas 109 3.50 41 X Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5 1 Maryland 0 0.00 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Michigan 1700 11.58 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nevada X X Nevada X X Nevada X X New Jarsey 969 10.77 X New Marcico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Okahoma 467			0.00				
Kentucky 238 5.97 15 X Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5	Illinois	810	5.79				
Louisiana 189 2.01 20 X Maine 15 1.79 5 1 Maryland 0 0.00 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Michigan 1700 11.58 15 X Mississipi 57 1.44 15 X Mississipi 57 1.44 15 X Mississipi 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada X Nevada X Nevada X Nevada New Jersey 969 10.77 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0.000 X Oklahoma 46	Kansas	109	3.50	41	х		
Maine 15 1.79 5 Maryland 0 0.00 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Michigan 1700 11.58 15 X Minnesota 546 33.25 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Nontana 98 12.61 15 X Netzaka 57 3.74 X Nevada New Hampshire 108 24.55 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X Noth Carolina 165 0 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X X	Kentucky	238	5.97	15	х		
Maryland 0 0.00 X Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Michigan 1700 11.58 15 X Minnesota 546 33.25 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada X X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania	-	189	2.01	20	х		
Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Michigan 1700 11.58 15 X Minnesota 546 33.25 X Mississipi 57 1.44 15 X Mississipi 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada New Hampshire 108 24.55 X Nevada New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Carolina	Maine	15	1.79	5			Х
Massachusetts 468 8.36 X Michigan 1700 11.58 15 X Minnesota 546 33.25 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Mississippi 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada X New Hampshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Sou	Maryland	0	0.00		х		
Minnesota 546 33.25 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada X New Adda X X New Adda X X New Mapshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New Mork 3500 11.72 15 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 X Oregon 95 4.87 15 X X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X	•	468	8.36		х		
Minnesota 546 33.25 X Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada X New Adda X X New Adda X X New Mapshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New Mork 3500 11.72 15 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 X Oregon 95 4.87 15 X X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X				15			
Mississippi 57 1.44 15 X Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada X New Hampshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X	-						
Missouri 301 4.00 35 X Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada New Hampshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 X Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X				1.5			
Montana 98 12.61 15 X Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada X New Hampshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.000 X Vermont 10 1							
Nebraska 57 3.74 X Nevada New Hampshire 108 24.55 X X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.000							
Nevada New Hampshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X X X X New Mexico 165 9.27 X X X X New York 3500 11.72 15 X X X X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X X X X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X X X X X Ohio 0 0.00 X X X X X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 X <							
New Hampshire 108 24.55 X New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 7 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X X Vtah 0 0.00 X V Vermont 10 1.68 X X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23							
New Jersey 969 10.77 X New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 7 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.000 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Wyoming 71 8.37 23.7 X Wa		108	24,55		x		
New Mexico 165 9.27 X New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 7 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.00 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total	-			un 140			
New York 3500 11.72 15 X North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 7 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.00 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 3.500 Range: <td>-</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	-						
North Carolina 1160 8.27 30 X North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15				15			
North Dakota 15 3.70 5 X Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15							
Ohio 0 0.00 X Oklahoma 467 3.66 15							
Oklahoma 467 3.66 15 Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.00 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: $21,196$ 41 0 Range: (High) $3,500$ 33.25 41 0 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11 41 0							
Oregon 95 4.87 15 X Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 X Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.00 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 K Wyoming 0 0.00 5 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11 11					л		X
Pennsylvania 937 9.37 18 XRhode Island 133 12.09 10 XSouth Carolina 387 4.17 15 XSouth Dakota 52 6.66 30 XTexas 1913 5.12 6 XUtah0 0.00 XVermont10 1.68 XVirginia 762 8.31 15 XWashington 517 8.37 23.7 XWyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: $21,196$ Kange:(High) $3,500$ 33.25 41 (Low)0 0.00 5 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11					¥		^
Rhode Island 133 12.09 10 X South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.00 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 3 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 41 0 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11 11 18 11							
South Carolina 387 4.17 15 X South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.00 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 3 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 41 0 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11 18.11 13	-						
South Dakota 52 6.66 30 X Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.00 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 3 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 0 3 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11 1 1							
Texas 1913 5.12 6 X Utah 0 0.00 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 41 0 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11 18.11 18.11							
Utah 0 0.00 X Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38							
Vermont 10 1.68 X Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 33.25 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 (Low) 0 0.00 5 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11							
Virginia 762 8.31 15 X Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 36 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 41 0 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11 41 0 36							
Washington 517 8.37 23.7 X Wyoming 71 8.92 38 38 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 41 0 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 0 35 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11 18 11							
Wyoming 71 8.92 38 Total: 21,196 41 0 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 (Low) 0 0.00 5 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11	-						
Total: 21,196 41 0 Range: (High) 3,500 33.25 41 (Low) 0 0.00 5 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11	-				X		
Range:(High)3,50033.2541(Low)00.005Mean:4826.7918.11	Wyoming	71	8.92	38			X
Range:(High)3,50033.2541(Low)00.005Mean:4826.7918.11	Total:	21,196			41	0	3
(Low) 0 0.00 5 Mean: 482 6.79 18.11			33.25	41		-	-
Mean: 482 6.79 18.11		•					
Mode: 15		704	V • / /				

ENROLLMENT IN HIGH SCHOOL DIPLOMA PROGRAMS

	Number	% Prison	Number		Location	
State	Enrolled	Population	Hrs./Wk.	Facility	Community	Both
Alabama	22	0.40			~-	
Alaska	0	0.00				
Arizona	Ő	0.00				** **
Arkansas	Ő	0.00				
California	210	0.61	30	x		
Connecticut	0	0.00				16 1 4
Delaware	õ	0.00				
Dist. of Columbia	Ő	0.00				
Florida	ŏ	0.00				
Georgia	õ	0.00			است منه	
Hawaii	77	5.81	20	x		
Idaho	80	5.33	20	x		
Illinois	ő	0.00			~ ~	
Kansas	õ	0.00				
Kentucky	0	0.00				
Louisiana	0	0.00				
Maine	2	0.00	5	x		
	406	3.54	5	X		
Maryland Massachusetts	408	7.18		x		
		0.00		л		
Michigan	0			40 64		
Minnesota	0	0.00		يتعد خلب		-
Mississippi	0	0.00	944 (200			
Missouri	0	0.00				
Montana	0	0.00				
Nebraska	0	0.00				
Nevada			1000 eVA			
New Hampshire	50	11.36	100 ali	х		
New Jersey	0	0.00				
New Mexico	0	0.00				
New York	0	0.00				
North Carolina	891	6.36	30	х		
North Dakota	0	0.00		- and them		
Ohio	215	1.19	25	х		
Oklahoma	1.2.2	0.96	15	X		
Oregon	0	0.00	فود بتنه	~~~~		-
Pennsylvania	0	0.00				
Rhode Island	0	0.00	~ ~			
South Carolina	0	0.00				-
South Dakota	39	4.99	35	X		
Texas	1001	2.68	6	х		
Utah	35	3.10	25	х		
Vermont	0	0.00		au ===		int su
Virginia	0	0.00				
Washington	54	0.87	23.7	x		
Wyoming	44	4.79	3	x		
Metel .		and the set of a specific state and a set of a set of a			^	
Total:	3,650	11.0/	3 E	15	0	0
Range: (High)	1,001	11.36	35			
(Low)	0	0.00	5			
Mean:	228	3.71	19.79			
Mode:	0	0.00	25,30			

ENROLLMENT IN VOCATIONAL TRAINING

and all and a substance of the state of the	Number	% Prison	Number		Location	
State	Enrolled	Population	Hrs./Wk.	Facility	Community	Both
Alabama	514	9.43	30			х
Alaska	221	15.79		х		
Arizona	456	7.60	27	x		
Arkansas	161	4.26	40	x		
California	4016	11.79		x		
Connecticut			-	x		
Delaware	191	9.10	25	x		
Dist. of Columbia	410	15.44		x		
Florida	3561	12.90	29	x		
Georgia	1439	9.59	30	X		
Hawaii	20	1.51	5	X		
Idaho	2. (7 m m			x		
Illinois	1377	9.84	100 int	X		
Kansas	379	12.16	33	X		
Kentucky	437	10.96	29	x		
Louisiana	597	6.34	24	x		
Maine	116	13.81	24	~		x
Maryland	1119	9.75	20	х		~
Maryiand Massachusetts	417		24			
		7.45		X		
Michigan	1301	8.86	15	X		
Minnesota	455	27.71		X		
Mississippi	308	7.76	35	X		
Missouri	312	4.15	35	X		
Montana	67	8.62	15	X		
Nebraska	607	39.83	30	X		
Nevada						
New Hampshire	138	31.36		** **	140 HAN	~ -
New Jersey						
New Mexico	623	35.02	18	X		
New York	7500	25.12	34	x		
North Carolina	1585	11.31	29	X		
North Dakota	27	6.67	20	X		
Ohio	533	2.96	25	х		
Oklahoma	318	2.49	40	х		
Oregon	169	8.67	14	х		
Pennsylvania	1112	11.12	25	х		
Rhode Island	27	2.45	7	x		
South Carolina	639	6.89	13.5	х		
South Dakota	64	8.19		х		
Texas	1646	4.40	29.5	х		
Utah	85	7.52	30	х		
Vermont	31	5.22	5			Х
Virginia	1381	15.06	15	х		
Washington	1089	17.63	-	X		
Wyoming	504	54.84	26			x
Total:	35,952				0	4
Range: (High)	7,500	54.84	40	50	v	7
(Low)	20	1.51	40 5			
Mean:	877	12.72	24.7			
Mode:	27	14.14				
HOUE:	21		30			

Τa	b	1	ė	4Λ
----	---	---	---	----

<u>State</u>	Agricultural Arts	Air Conditioning	Air Engine	Air Frame	Alcohol Fuel/ Oil Heat	Animal Grooming/ Training	Art
A. J. n. Ja v. m. m.]
Alabama Alaska							
Arizona		14					24
Arkansas		14					24
California		92	18	18		18	
Connecticut		<u>9</u>	<u>10</u>	<u>+0</u>		<u>10</u>	
Delaware		30			438-m0-no-rm-u		
Dist. of Columbia							
Florida		147				86	88
Georgia							
Hawaii	9						
Idaho							
Illinois		57			5		
Kansas		33					3
Kentucky		12					
Louisiana		40					
Maine							6
Maryland							
Massachusetts		19			11		32
Michigan		19					31
Minnesota							
Mississippi							
Míssouri Montana	26						
Nebraska		70					
Nevada							
New Hampshire							
New Jersey							
New Mexico							65
New York							
North Carolina	53])			
North Dakota							
Ohio							
Oklahoma		51					
Oregon		فمهددانين الهري حماداتين ورور مؤمد بلطه					
Pennsylvania		17					35
Rhode Island							
South Carolina							
South Dakota	8						
Texas		48					15
Utah							
Vermont							
Virginia		53					
Washington						18	
Wyoming						l	59
Total:	96	702	18	18	16	122	358

TYPES OF VOCATIONAL EDUCATION PROGRAMS AND NUMBER ENROLLED BY STATE

ž.

State	Auto Body	Auto Mechanics	Auto Service	Auto Transmission	Barbering	Building Construction	Building Maintenance
Alabama	36	46			39		
Alabama Alaska							
Arizona	17	24				34	 11
Arkansas	15		15				
California	177	358	18				36
Connecticut							
Delaware							45
Dist. of Columbia							
Florida	30	162	9			38	63
Georgia							
Hawali		4				3	{
Idaho							
Illinois	91	108			37	14	8
Kansas		31			14	29	52
Kentucky	24	30					1.5
Louisiana	46	77					
Maine	13	10				8	
Maryland							
Massachusetts		8	40			17	16
Michigan	51.	177				190	69
Minnesota	and its address gall, while some spike providers.						
Mississippi	30	35					
Missouri	18	33				16	
Montana		6					
Nebraska	51	94				109	
Nevada							
New Hampshire	21	28				38	
New Jersey							
New Mexico		19				10	113
New York							
North Carolina	11	181			7		
North Dakota		6	7				
Ohio							
Oklahoma	30	63				41	
Oregon	16	13		13			16
Pennsylvania			85		75		27
Rhode Island							
South Carolina	$\frac{28}{11}$	54			25		
South Dakota		9					10
Texas	48	110	30	15	75	95	
Utah	13	24				12	
Vermont							
Virginia	<u>20</u> 15	65	29		<u>45</u> 35	24	70 74
Washington	34	40					/ 4
Wyoming							\\
Total:	822	1,841	233	28	352	678	625

	r				r	r	
		Career Development	_		T		Cosmetology
	ss/	Ш.		cia /	ci	្នុ	010
	រខ្ម	Lop	ent	919 013 013	22.22	l di	et (
	ji ji	vel	, di	nme vin	Li V	<u><u></u></u>	Sm
State	Business/ Typing	Car Der	Carpentry	Commercial Sewing/ Tailoring	Commercial Diving	Co-op Training	CO
							(
Alabama	18		46			Í	(
Alaska							
Arizona			1.4				
Arkansas			10				
California	10		234	110	8		30
Connecticut							
Delaware	8						
Dist. of Columbia							
Florida	156		268	6			21
Georgia							
Hawali							
Idaho							
Illinois	74	175	37			74	
Kansas			8				
Kentucky			43				
Louisiana	<u> 28</u> 6	unite dispertation parts and a selection	35	17			
Maine	6		6	3			
Maryland							
Massachusetts	42		15				
Michigan]	
Minnésota							
Mississippi			29				
Missouri	17		24				14
Montana				[,			
Nebraska Nevada							
New llampshire							
New Jersey			{				
New Mexico			12				3
New York							
North Carolina	14		256				37
North Dakota			8		/		{
Ohio							
Oklahoma			{				
Oregon			16				
Pennsylvania	229		57	8			10
Rhode Island	6					{	
South Carolina	22		100				
South Dakota							
Texas			112			264	16
Utah							
Vermont			17				
Virginia	118		181	35			21
Washington	191	57	11			19	
Wyoming	13		58				
	952	120	1 507	170		007	150
Total:	>32	232	1,597	179	8	357	152

State	Culture Study/ Music	Data Study/ Computer	Dental Lab Technician	Diesel Mechanic	Distributive Education	Drafting	Driver Education
43-2]				l		
Alabama							
Alaska							
Arizona			6	1		$\frac{24}{11}$	
Arkansas California		144		15			
		144		18		116	
Connecticut							
Delaware Dist. of Columbia							
Florida		12		1.5			10
and a state of the				15		30	12
Georgia Hawaii			}				
Idaho							
Illinois		37				47	
Kansas						4/	
Kentucky						27	
Louisiana							
Maine							
Maryland							
Massachusetts		42				28	
Michigan						25	
Minnesota						<u></u>	
Mississippi				15			
Missouri		4	7				
Montana							
Nebraska							
Nevada							
New Hampshire						9	
New Jersey			{				
New Mexico	46	32	1			10	
New York]						
North Carolina							and the second state of th
North Dakota							
Ohio							
Oklahoma					·		
Öregon						30	
Pennsylvania		19	16			38	
Rhode Island						15	
South Carolina			10				38
South Dakota							
Texas						73	
Utah							
Vermont							
Virginia						30	
Washington		15				38	
Wyoming						39	
Total:	46	305	39	63	0	590	50

							······································
State	Dry Cleaning	Electrical Appliance Repair	Electricity	Electronics	Emergency Medical Technician	Energy/ Solar Technician	Engineering
Alabama			13				
Alaska	·			. <u></u>			
Arizona			16	54			
Arkansas							
California	116	91	90	203	30	56	
Connecticut							
Delaware							
Dist. or Columbia							
Florida		57	229	97		14	
<u>Georgia</u> Hawaii							
Idaho							
Illinois			46	57	2	10	
Kansas		17		7	<u>L</u>		
Kentucky			27				
Louisiana				9			
Maine			4				
Maryland							
Massachusetts			9				
Michigan		28					
Minnesota							
Mississippi Missouri		17	14	52			
Montana		<u> </u>		9			
Nebraska							
Nevada							
New Hampshire							
New Jersey							
New Mexico				22	8	8	
New York							
North Carolina				219	31		
North Dakota							
Ohio Oklahoma							
			45				
				39			
South Dakota			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Texas			97	25			
Utah							
Vermont				2			
		24	47				
	<u> </u>						<u> </u>
wyoming							
Total:	133	234	637	960	71	88	93
Texas Utah Vermont Virginia Washington Wyoming	 	 	<u> </u>	$ \frac{2}{22} 12 52 $			

				,			r
							·
	Farm Equipment	41	41	(1)	Furniture Repair	a)	Heavy Equipment
	рше	Fire Science	Food Servíce	Forest Service	rt r	Health Servíce	рш М
	rm uij	ie	rv	re rv	rn pa	al rv	ni a
State	Еда	F1 Sc	Se	Se	Fu Re	He Se	Не На
			1982-996-200 App-240-200-200-200			**************************************	
Alabama			79		16		14
Alaska							
Arizona					25		
Arkansas	15				<u>15</u> 36		
California			185		36		36
Connecticut							
Delaware						5	
Dist. of Columbia			100				
Florida			109				
Georgia Hawaii							
Idaho							
Illinois		14	59				
Kansas			14				
Kentucky							
Louisiana			42				
Maine		{	1	10			
Maryland							
Massachusetts			9				
Michigan			151				
Minnesota)	
Mississippi			38				
Missouri			15				
Montana							
Nebraska Nevada			86				
New Hampshire							
New Jersey]
New Mexico		4	6				
New York							
North Carolina			441				
North Dakota							
Ohio							
Oklahoma	12						15
Oregon]					
Pennsylvania				20			-
Rhode Island			6				
South Carolina			44				30
South Dakota	13		$\frac{10}{46}$				
<u>Texas</u> Utah			40]
Vermont			12				
Virginia			24		38		38
Washington			36		18		1
Wyoming							
-reda anna anna Marana anna anna an an anna anna							
Total:	40	18	1,413	30	105	23	133

TYPES OF VOCATIONAL EDUCATION PROGRAMS AND NUMBER ENROLLED BY STATE

Table 4A

		1		e/		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	s v
	Shop	y	ស្ត	Horticulture/ Landscape	Sth		Skills
	St	nit ce	т Ц	cal	Journalism	Language)
	oby	ne/ mmu cvi	ne ono	rti nds	u.r	ngr	ga1
State	Hobby	Home/ Community Service	Home Economics	Lan	10ſ	Lai	Legal
Alabama				33			
Alaska							
Arizona				25			
Arkansas				10			
California				114			
Connecticut				-			
Delaware			6				
Dist. of Columbia Florida	57			405			105
Georgia				_405			195
Hawaii							
Idaho							
Illinois				55	11		
Kansas				12			
Kentucky			25				
Louisiana				10			
Maine	16	15					
Maryland Massachusetts				19			
Michigan							
Minnesota							
Mississippi							
Missouri							
Montana							
Nebraska							
Nevada							
New Hampshire	2						
New Jersey New Mexico					12	32	50
New York							
North Carolina							
North Dakota							
Ohio							
Oklahoma							
Oregon							
Pennsylvania Rhode Island							
South Carolina				40			
South Dakota						}	
Texas		12		68			
Utah							
Vermont							
Virginia							
Washington				42		12	
Wyoming							
Total:	75	12	46	833	23	44	245
	1			I	I		

none af - man telefora a je and definities alte - servationsee atter entreterationale even et	Theorem West Lands, Tables and Strategy and Strategy and Strategy and Strategy and Strategy and Strategy and St		and the second second second second second			1973))	
	Skills	e Engine				Motorcycle Servíce	
		Machine Shop/ Small Er Repair	Masonry	Marine Engine	Meat Process	rice	Motor Freight
	Life	ich Nop Nal	130	lr i 1g ¹	eat	oto	tei
State	1 port port 	S S S	W	En	Me Pr	Se	<u><u> </u></u>
Alabama			38		26		
Alaska							
Arízona		51	23		and we also and the second		
Arkansas	· Street and Standard and Andrews	15				**************************************	
California	Charles - The state of the Charles and	527	109	18	81		
Connecticut	= it is a pay nor with b pany on.	and the second s				**************************************	
Delaware	Contraction and the second second		and and out other programme tow		around a start and a start		
Dist. of Columbia	aldihangas kin paga ayay seba kini ang						
Florida	ande engelsenis (gan - die perió dapan (da	262	263	32		24	16
Georgia			Andread and a second state		and the second s		
Hawaii	ALL PERSONNEL AND ANY OLD PRO-		And the second sec				
Idaho			and the second sec				
Illinois		85	9		7		
Kansas	8	24	di Mandriana, Sartan, mara dan tekna salan		3	almaanaan ayaa ay kirissiikeedo	
Kentucky	addination of the strength of the	25	59		24		
Louisiana	450-460,000,000,000,000,000,000,000				50		
Maine		5	and the lattice of the state of	1			
Maryland	and a second				angeland yang di angelande ander anderen dianange		
Massachusetts		12			16		
Michigan		64			17		
Minnesota			**************************************				
Mississippi	allin ala, aparti lin - ala ala ala da a	29					
Missouri		41					
Montana		27			12		7
Nebraska	and the second s		Alter algegring of Webber 110 webs area				
Nevada	alla ana inita di si ang	and a set of the set o	And the second	Anthe Sector Strates and the sector of the s	***************************************		
New Hampshire		23	5	Alabitation of the sale of the			
New Jersey							
New Mexico	83	4	10		8		
New York							
North Carolina			206				
North Dakota	i - ministra gina siya di Bili na dalam siya yangan		andersettion of the spin of the sector of the sector	Antibilitation in the state of	annaga ann ann ann ann ann ann ann ann a	and and the local spin state and the state of the state	
Ohio							
Oklahoma	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	24	13			· ····································	
Oregon		13	ndialain-ninana agaaniCilan				
Pennsy lvania		66	55				
Rhode Island	012 cal-off age and a second second	directs gauge the distances	and the state part and a state from the state				
South Carolina	Andread in All Annual Contracting of the state of the sta		94				
South Dakota	Colored and the second se	6					
Texas		48	59		15		
Utah		12					
Vermont							
Virginia		81	119				
Washington	38	24			8		
Wyoming	30	11	38		6		
Total:	159	1,479	1,100	51	277	24	23

etashaba kiantashifu utapashi selanashi ma							
	Multi- Occupations			g			Photography
	Lio	10	۵	Optical Technician	60		raț
	i- pat	Nurse's Aide	in in	n t ca	Painting) () ()	80
	It	Nurs6 Aide	fi ch pa	ti ch	, i	Parts Cl <i>e</i> rk	lo t
State	Mu Oc	Nu Ai	Office Machine Repair	Ч Ч С Р С Р	Ра	C1 Pa	lđ
			****		And Andread Mar Fairly and Andread Andre		Carteria and and and and and
Alabama							
Alaska							
Arizona							
Arkansas							
California		18	94	18	51		
Connecticut							
Delaware Dist. of Columbia							
Florida		15		15	30		
Georgia							
Hawaii							
Idaho							
Illinois	8		· •••• •••• •••••				
Kansas	4						·
Kentucky			15		·		
Louisiana			19				
Maine							
Maryland							
Massachusetts					······································		
Michigan			143	29			
Minnesota							
Mississippi							
Missouri Montana		17	11				
Nebraska							
Nevada		*******					
New Hampshire							
New Jersey							
New Mexico							
New York							
North Carolina							
North Dakota							
Ohio							
Oklahoma						2	
Oregon							
Pennsylvania					12		
Rhode Island							
South Carolina							
South Dakota							
Texas Utah							
Vermont							
Virginia							
Washington	\						
Wyoming							25
Total:	29	50	282	62	93	2	25

	•						T
	Plumbîng	Pre-Voc Skills Independent Study	Printing/ Silk Screen	Radio/ TV Repair		Seafood Production	Sheet Metal Technician
	qu	-ν dy dy	ee rt	io Rej	es	fo	hn.
	Πu	rid ru ru	ri cr	V	Sales	ro	Sheet Metal Techn
State	<u> </u>	<u>tr o H o</u>	PIN S		<u>s</u>	<u> </u>	SXH
Alabama	1 77						
Alaska	17			20			
Arizona			41				7
Arkansas			-+ T				
California	90		123				108
Connecticut							
Delaware	10	50			10]
Dist. of Columbia							
Florida	127	46	53	52		23	23
Georgia							
Hawai1							4
Idaho							
Illinois		9					
Kansas	<u> </u>		22		29		2
Kentucky		12	15	15			
Louisiana			15				
Maine					-		
Maryland							
Massachusetts					5		
Michigan		_104					
Minnesota						\	1.0
Mississippi Missouri							19
Montana							
Nebraska							
Nevada							
New Hampshire							
New Jersey							
New Mexico	8	29					
New York				·			
North Carolina	128						
North Dakota							-
Ohio							
Oklahoma							
Oregon						}	
Pennsylvania	36		41	10			14
Rhode Island							
South Carolina	50			9		}	8
South Dakota							
Texas			30	27			14
Utah							
Vermont	23		70	21			25
Virginia Washington				<u></u>			
Washington			10				· [
Wyoming							
Total:	577	315	420	154	44	23	224
			I	1	I manager	I management the second second	I and the second

atina tila yan di bili a ana a da aka sha san ta ana da asha da asha da asha da asha da asha da an a			,	<u> </u>			
				Travel Reservations			
				Lio	TV Production	Upholstery	Vocatíonal Study Release
	ы	x		Va Va	C L	ste	í oi Se
	aí	et	es	ve er	np	01	at dy ea
State	Shoe Repaír	Shop Safety	Taxes	lra Xes	LV Cro	Jph	/oc Stu Rel
							- <u>P 01 H</u>
Alabama						28	
Alaska							
Arizona				18		14	
Arkansas							
California	54					166	
Connecticut							
Delaware Dist. of Columbia		12				15	
Florida	14					18	
Georgia	<u>14</u>						
Hawaii							
Idaho							
Illinois							
Kansas							
Kentucky						15	12
Louisiana							
Maine							
Maryland							
Massachusetts							
Michigan							
Minnesota Mississippi				28			
Missouri							
Montana						-111, 110-10, 110-11, 110-11, 110-11	
Nebraska							
Nevada]			
New Hampshire							
New Jersey							
New Mexico			12)			
New York						-	
North Carolina							<u> </u>
North Dakota							
Ohio Oklahoma							
Oregon							
Pennsylvania	6					41	·····
Rhode Island							
South Carolina							
South Dakota							
Texas						31	
Utah							
Vermont							
Virginia						42	
Washing ton		98			17	<u>20</u> 22	57
Wyoming	33						
Total:	107	110	12	46	17	412	69
			I		1		1

TYPES OF VOCATIONAL EDUCATION PROGRAMS AND NUMBER ENROLLED BY STATE

1

State $\frac{1}{12}$ <						afir 12 Mills Parties. Afic Analysis and a sub-security and a first state		
Alabama		L4	-/ ment	ц З		vi	Inmate ation led in Training	
Alabama		aj	er Jer Sat	i þ		AI	ful :	
Alabama	0 h . h .	la t (ep	lat re	lel		EO	o p or oc	
Alaska 39 221 15.79 Artasoaa 39 436 7.60 Arkansas 30 161 4.26 California 15 224 Connecticut Dist. of Columbia 56 186 3.561 12.90 Ceorgia Ildho Illinois 11 230 1,377 9.84 Kansas 4 53 379 12.16 Kentucky Illinois 11 230 1,377 9.84 Kansas 4 53 379 12.16 Kentucky	State		132 (A) Feel	american and a starting			<u>кц</u> щ Ъ	
Alaska 39 221 15.79 Artasoaa 39 436 7.60 Arkansas 30 161 4.26 California 15 224 Connecticut Dist. of Columbia 56 186 3.561 12.90 Ceorgia Ildho Illinois 11 230 1,377 9.84 Kansas 4 53 379 12.16 Kentucky Illinois 11 230 1,377 9.84 Kansas 4 53 379 12.16 Kentucky	Alabama			45		514	0 / 2	
Aritanaa 39 456 7.60 Arkensas 30 161 4.26 4.60 Connecticut					and an excitation of the sector of the secto		15 70	
Arkansas 30 161 4.26 California 15 224 4.016 11.79 Connecticut	and the second			39	uniting training the second se		7 60	
California 15 224 4,016 11.79 Connacticut	And the second		*****	30			4 26	
Connecticut		15		and the second difference of the second s		4.016	11 79	
Delaware 191 9.10 Dist. of Columbia	And a stand of the				-			
Dist. of Columbia					******		9.10	
Florida 56 186 3,561 12.90 Georgia 20 1.51 20 1.51 Idaho 11 230 1,377 9.84 Kansas 4 33 379 12.16 Kansas 4 33 379 12.16 Louisiana 209 597 6.34 Maine 8 116 13.81 Massachusetts 67 417 7.45 Michigan 203 1.301 8.86 Minesota 67 417 7.45 Missisippi 40 308 7.76 Missisippi		**************************************		*****		410	15.44	
Georgia 1.439 9.59 Hawaii 20 1.51 Idaho		*****	56	186	. Alan dan Dipinter alan martapa ayur	3,561	12.90	
Hawaii	والتلود والأرمارات والتقديري ويادي وأرميني وستتلاب الاتراد الأراد ويوجر وتوجه والمقتال بالماري التبيه التبارك					1,439	9.59	
Idaho						20	1.51	
Kansas 4 53 379 12.16 Kentucky 54 437 10.96	Idaho							
Kansas 4 53 379 12.16 Kentucky 54 437 10.96	Illinois			2.30		1,377	9.84	
Louisiana 209 597 6.34 Maryland 116 13.81 Massachusetts 67 417 7.45 Michigan 203 1.301 8.86 Minnesota 40 308 7.76 Mississisppi 40 308 7.76 Mississisppi 40 308 7.76 Missouri 312 4.15 67 Montana 6 67 8.62 Nevada 197 607 39.83 Nevada 0 0.00 0 New Hampshire 11 138 31.36 New Jersey New Mexico 10 623 35.02 North Carolina 67 318 2.49 Oregon 226 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1.112 1.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 50 South Carolina 226 169 8.67 South Carolina 24 85 7.52	Kansas		4			379	12.16	
Maine 8 116 13.81 Maryland 67 417 7.45 Michigan 203 1.301 8.86 Minnesota 455 27.71 Mississippi 40 308 7.76 Missouri 6 67 8.62 Montana 6 67 8.62 Nebraska 197 607 39.83 Nevada New Hampshire 11 138 31.36 New Jersey New Hampshire 10 623 35.02 New York						437	10.96	
Maryland	Louisiana					597	6.34	
Massachusetts 67 417 7.45 Michigan 203 1.301 8.86 Minnesota 455 27.71 Mississippi 40 308 7.76 Mississippi 40 308 7.76 Mississippi 6 67 8.62 Montana 6 67 8.62 Nebraska 197 607 39.83 Nevada 0 0.00 0.00 New Hampshire 11 138 31.36 New Mexico 10 623 35.02 North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio 27 2.6 7 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1.112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 5 South Carolina 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 1.381 15.06	المحمد والمتحرك ومحمد المتحدث والمحمد المتحدين المتكر كالتهم والمتحدث والمتحد المحمد المحمد المحمد والمحمد والم			8				
Michigan 203 1.301 8.86 Minnesota 40 308 7.76 Mississippi 308 7.76 Missouri 312 4.15 Montana 6 67 8.62 Nebraska 197 607 39.83 Nevada 0 0.00 New Hampshire 11 138 31.36 New Jersey New Mexico 10 623 35.02 New York North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio Oklahoma Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 South Carolina 24 85 7.52 Vermont						1,119	9.75	
Minesota	And a second					417	7.45	
Mississippi 40 308 7.76 Missouri 312 4.15 Montana 6 67 39.83 Nebraska 197 607 39.83 Nevada 0 0.00 New Hampshire 11 138 31.36 New Jersey New Mexico 10 623 35.02 New York North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohlo Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Virginia <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>203</td><td></td><td>1,301</td><td>8.86</td><td></td></t<>				203		1,301	8.86	
Missouri 312 4.15 Montana 6 67 8.62 Nebraska 197 607 39.83 Nevada 0 0.00 New Hampshire 11 138 31.2 New Jersey New Mexico 10 623 35.02 New York North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio Oblio 0klahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Virginia 30 86 </td <td>والمحروب الزار فالمحرور والمقول فتكريك الكرمين والمقول المراجع والمقار</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>27.71</td> <td></td>	والمحروب الزار فالمحرور والمقول فتكريك الكرمين والمقول المراجع والمقار						27.71	
Montana 6 67 8.62 Nebraska 197 607 39.83 New Mampshire 11 138 31.36 New Jersey New Mexico 10 623 35.02 New Mexico 10 623 35.02 New York 7,500 25.12 North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 5 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 Virginia 30 86 1,381 15.06 Wyoming 74 504 54.84 -				40	-		7.76	
Nebraska 197 607 39.83 New Hampshire 11 138 31.36 New Jersey New Mexico 10 623 35.02 New York New York North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio 533 2.96 Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 31 5.22 Vermont 31 5.22 Virginia 30 86 1,089 17.63 Wyoming	And a second							
New Hampshire 11 0 0.00 New Jersey New Mexico 10 623 35.02 New York North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio 533 2.96 Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont Virginia 30 86 1,089 Wyoming	and the second secon		-					
New Hampshire 11 138 31.36 New Jersey 10 623 35.02 New York 7,500 25.12 11.31 North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio 533 2.96 Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 6.89 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Carolina 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 1.646 Virginia 30 86 1,381 15.06 Washington 74 504 54.84 54.84	والمعادية فيستشفرن أعدامه معرك كالمركبات وتجاهد المتكر والأكر والجامع ومراجعته تستشكر ويستعر والأكرار المركب الأراب							
New Jersey	the second designed and the second designed at the second designed a						0.00	
New Mexico 10 623 35.02 North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio 533 2.96 Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 5.89 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 30 86 1,381 15.06 Wyoming 74 504 54.84 54.84				<u>_</u>			31.36	
New York 7,500 25.12 North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio 533 2.96 Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 500 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 15.06 Washington 84 1,089 17.63							den anter anter anter anter anter anter	
North Carolina 1 1,585 11.31 North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohlo 533 2.96 Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Washington 30 86 1,381 15.06 Washington 84 1,089 17.63 17.63				10				
North Dakota 6 27 6.67 Ohio 533 2.96 Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 500 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 1 Virginia 30 86 1,381 15.06 Washington 84 1,089 17.63 504	. والمحمدة المراجع المراجع والمحمد والمحمد المراجع المحمد المحمد ومحمد ومحمد ومحمد والمحمد المحمد والمحمد والمحمد					1 505		
Ohio	فالمرجوب والمترجوب والمحجور ومراجع والمرجو والمتعر والمتحالين وجوي والمتار تترك والمداحين والمتروع والمراجع						and a subscription of the	
Oklahoma 67 318 2.49 Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Vtrginia 30 86 1,381 15.06 Washington 84 1,089 17.63 54.84	the second se			0	*****			
Oregon 26 169 8.67 Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 1 Virginia 30 86 1,089 17.63 Wyoming 74 504 54.84 1	the second se			67				
Pennsylvania 84 1,112 11.12 Rhode Island 27 2.45 South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 131 Virginia 30 86 1,089 17.63 Washington 74 504 54.84 11.08	. میرود میدوانده ادار و بر وهمی مرور امور است. این از این و مرور با می از این از این از این از این از این از ای							[
Rhode Island							$\frac{0.07}{11}$	
South Carolina 48 639 6.89 South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 1 Virginia 30 86 1,089 17.63 Wyoming 74 504 54.84 1						27		
South Dakota 10 64 8.19 Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 1,381 Virginia 30 86 1,089 17.63 Washington 74 504 54.84 14.84				48				
Texas 192 1,646 4.40 Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 Virginia 30 86 1,381 Washington 84 1,089 17.63 Wyoming 74 504 54.84								
Utah 24 85 7.52 Vermont 31 5.22 31 5.22 Virginia 30 86 1,381 15.06 Washington 74 504 54.84	المتحدين والألي بأذاره الأنبية البرداري ويبارين ويراجع بالمتحاذ الدائل بجراجين بوارد مزادي الأواد الأكار المحاكية التربيب فتراغه			and the same state of the same				
Vermont 31 5.22 Virginia 30 86 1,381 15.06 Washington 74 504 54.84 17.63				And the second s		85		
Virginia 30 86 1,381 15.06 Washington 74 504 17.63	sectors and a sector of the							
Washington 84 1,089 17.63 Wyoming 74 504 54.84			30					
Wyoming 74 504 54.84								
				74			and the state of t	
Total: 15 101 2,314 35.952 12.72								
	Total:	15	101	2,314		35,952	12.72	

46

۰.

ENROLLMENT	IN POSTSECONDAR	Y EDUCATION		
Enrollment in Comm. Colleges/ Technical School	in Four-year	Total Post- secondary Enrollment	% Prison	A No Ha

	Enrollment in	Enrollment	Total Post-		Avg.
	Comm. Colleges/	in Four-year	secondary	% Prison	No. of
State 7	Cechnical Schools	Universities	Enrollment	Population	Hrs/Wk
Alabama					
Alaska	20	25	45	3.21	AM 44
Arizona	0	90	90	1.50	in 14
Arkansas	20	0	20	0.53	3
California	1664	185	1849	5.36	
Connecticut		~ ~	~ -		~ ~
Delaware	3	17	20	0.95	2.5
Dist. of Columb		0	159	5.99	44 MA
Florida	1413	157	1570	5.69	5
Georgia	668	74	742	4.95	4
Hawaii	0	0	0	0.00	0
Idaho	0	0	0	0.00	0
Illinois	1194	66	1260	9.00	****
Kansas	321	0	321	10.30	6
Kentucky	0	428	428	10.74	3
Louísiana	0	104	104	1.10	3
Maine	1	3	4	0.48	16
Mary land	483	80	563	4.91	-
Massachusetts	300	0	300	5.36	aug 440
Michigan	255	0	255	1.74	16.5
Minnesota			aa, 40		
Mississippi	95	12	107	2.70	7.5
Missouri	618	0	618	8.22	37
Montana	13	0	13	1.67	5
Nebraska	454	0	454	29.79	10
Nevada		446 V ⁴⁶		فسر کته	
New Hampshire	0	0	0	0.00	0
New Jersey	77	0	77	0.86	
New Mexico	72	83	155	8.71	12
New York	2250	250	2500	8.37	15
North Carolina	0	0	0	0.00	0
North Dakota	15	0	15	3.70	16
Ohio	990	230	1220	6.78	20
Oklahoma	116	0	116	0.91	
Oregon	180	0	180	9.23	12
Pennsylvania	182	166	348	3.48	5.5
Rhode Island	0	0	0	0.00	0
South Carolina	117	28	145	1.56	
South Dakota	60	13	73	9.35	14
Texas	3196	387	3583	9.59	6
Utah	30	0	30	2.65	44 96
Vermont	5	0	5	0.84	20
Virginia	36	0	36	0.39	9
Washington	0	0	0	0.00	0
Wyoming	144	53	197	21.44	
Total:	15,151	2,451	17,602	a,***************************	
Range: (High)	3,196	428	3,583	29.79	37
(Low)	0	428	0	0.00	0
Mean:	370	60	419	4.81	8.3
Mode:	0	0	419	0.00	0.5
210461	v	v	v	0.00	v

TESTS USED FOR EDUCATIONAL AND VOCATIONAL COUNSELING BY STATE

State	Adult Basic Learning Examination 1 & 2 (ABLE)	Adult Performance Level Survey	American College Testing (ACT)	Bender- Gestalt Visual Motor Test	Beta (Revised)	Botel Reading	Brígance Díagnostíc Inventory
Alabama							
Alaska		RECORD THE EAST AND AND ADDRESS		4			
Arizona							
Arkansas	X				X		
California							
Connecticut		17111-1811-1811-1811-1811-1811-1811-181					
Delaware			andra and a strand part of the same		-		
Dist. of Columbia		******			C ANT A DESCRIPTION OF THE PARTY OF THE PART		
Flori`a					X		
Georgia				X	1999-1999-1999-1999-1999-1999-1999-199		
Hawaii							
Idaho							
Illinois							
Kansas		·) <u></u>		X		
Kentucky							
Louisiana			X				
Maine							}
Maryland	X						
Massachusetts					National Activity of a second second		
Michigan			·····				
Minnesota							//
Mississippi							
Missouri					X		
Montana							
Nebraska		alem halt construction and the part of the					
Nevada							
New Hampshire					dies. all fait initiage divisities and		
New Jersey							
New Mexico			X				
New York							
North Carolina				X	X		
North Dakota							
Ohio							
Oklahoma		X			X		
Oregon							
Pennsylvania							
Rhode Island						X	
South Carolina							
South Dakota							
Texas		X		X			
Utah	<u> </u>						
Vermont	X	X]	
Virginia							X
Washington					X		
Wyoming							
	,	~					
Total:	4	3	2	3	7	1	1

TESTS USED FOR EDUCATIONAL AND VOCATIONAL COUNSELING BY STATE

۲. ۵۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰۰۰ - ۲۰	*****	·····	r				
	ц	E I					
	ia	ce na	e i				L. H.
	сц	en tr	L L L	e o t	i j UC	o u	de
	ev.	er er	LC O	an ek	l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l	es ur	
	California Achievemen Test (CAT)	li cu st	11 st	st am	t t st.e.		AT, AT
State	California Achievement Test (CAT)	California Occupational Preference System	California Test of Basíc Skills	Chemeketa Comm. Coll. Entrance Test	Criterion Referenced Tests	Culture Fair Series	Differential Aptitude Tests (DAT)
Alabama							
Alaska							
Arizona						<u>X</u>	
Arkansas							
California	X		X]
Connecticut							
Delaware					X		
Dist. of Columbia	-			-			
Florida							
Georgia							
Hawaii	X						
Idaho							
Illinois						-	
Kansas	X	-					- Married Constanting - Married - Land
Kentucky]
Louisiana	<u> </u>						
Maine							
Maryland							
Massachusetts		<u> </u>		-toping the state and the state of the state			
Michigan					<u> </u>		
Minnesota							
Mississippi							
Missouri							
Montana							X
Nebraska	<u>X</u>						
Nevada							
New Hampshire			<u> </u>				
New Jersey			X				
New Mexico		-					
New York	X		X				
North Carolina					<u> </u>		
North Dakota							
Ohio			<u>X</u>				
Oklahoma	<u> </u>						
Oregon				<u> </u>			}
Pennsylvania							
Rhode Island				<u></u>		<u>X</u>	
South Carolina							
South Dakota							
Texas			X		<u> </u>		
Utah							
Vermont					<u> </u>		}
Virginia							
Washington							
Wyoming		\					
Totol	7	1	5	1	5	2	1
Total:		1	1	<u> </u>	5	2	1

TESTS USED FOR EDUCATIONAL AND VOCATIONAL COUNSELING BY STATE

алан тилда. Алы шар алу аша дар айл алу алу алу алу алу алу алу алу алу ал		of y	Dvoríne Pseudo- Isochromatíc Plates	a		General Aptitude Test Battery (GATB)	al op-
	4.5	lt s	oma oma	Gates MacGinitie Reading Tests	Geist Picture Interest Inventorv	1 de att	General Educational Pre-Develop- ment Test
	Draw-A- Person (D-A-P)	Durrell Analysi Reading Difficu	Dvorine Pseudo- Isochro Plates	tes Gin Idin sts	st tur ere	General Aptitud Test Ba (GATB)	General Educatí Pre-Dev ment Te
S ta te	Dra Per (D-	Dur Ana Rea Dif	Dvc Pse Isc Pla	Gat Mac Rea Tes	Geist Picture Interest Inventory	Gen Apt Tes (GA	Gen Edu Pre men
]	
Alabama Alaska							
Arizona							
Arkansas							
California							
Connecticut							****
Delaware							
Dist. of Columbia				434-999 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 -			
Florida		anne anna ann ann ann ann ann ann ann an					
Georgia							
Hawaii							
Idaho						X	
Illinois							
Kansas						X	
Kentucky						X	
Louisiana					X		-
Maine						X	
Maryland							
Massachusetts		<u> </u>					
Michigan						<u> </u>	
Minnesota							
Mississippi Missouri							
Missouri Montana						<u>X</u>	X
Nebraska							
Nevada							
New Hampshire						X	
New Jersey							
New Mexico						X	
New York			[X
North Carolina	X						
North Dakota							
Ohio						X	
Oklahoma							
Oregon							
Pennsylvania							
Rhode Island							
South Carolina							
South Dakota							
Texas							
Utah				X			
Vermont							
Virginia							X
Washington			<u> </u>			<u> </u>	
Wyoming							<u> </u>
Metel -	1	1 1	1	1	1	10	5
Total:	[1	1	1	1	10	5

TESTS USED FOR EDUCATIONAL AND VOCATIONAL COUNSELING BY STATE

- Mit kall van Ale ook, kan genaam die oor ale oog genaam genaam genaam genaam genaam genaam genaam genaam gen	onal ment ttery	Harríngton O'Shea Career Decision- Making Test	ree	h tic tic	t ry	st of	ency
2	General Educational Development Test Battery	Harríngton O'Shea Care Decision- Making Test	House-Tree- Person (H-T-P)	Key Math Diagnostic Arithmetic Test	Kuder General Interest Inventory	Iowa Test Basic Skills	Language Proficiency Test
State			шщ —	M LI V F	X O H H	ндо	
Alabama	}						
Alaska							
Arizona							
Arkansas				X			
California							
Connecticut					}		
Delaware					toportube and the second		
Dist. of Columbia		and the second second second second second				and the first of the second	
Florida							
Georgia			X				
Hawaii							
Idaho							X
Illinois							
Kansas							X
Kentucky							
Louisiana							
Maine							
Maryland Massachusetts		X			X		
Michigan Minnesota							
Mississippi							
Missouri	<u>X</u>						
Montana	X						
Nebraska							
Nevada							
New Hampshire			·				
New Jersey							
New Mexico	X						
New York	X						
North Carolina				X			_
North Dakota							
Ohio							
Oklahoma							
Oregon					X		
Pennsylvania							
Rhode Island South Carolina				}			
South Dakota							
Texas	<u> </u>			}		}	
Utah	$\frac{\Lambda}{X}$						
Vermont							
Virginia							
Washington	[
Wyoming							
wyouring					1		
wyoming							

TESTS USED FOR EDUCATIONAL AND VOCATIONAL COUNSELING BY STATE

State	Metropolitan Achievement Test (MAT)	Minnesota Multiphasic Personality Inventory	Nelson Reading Test	0'Donzell Word Inventory	Otís-Lennon School Abílity	Peabody Individual Achievement Test (PIAT)	Peabody Pícture Vocabulary Test (PPVT)
Alabama					[
Alaska							
Arizona							
Arkansas							
California							
Connecticut							
Delaware							
Dist. of Columbia							
Florica					1		
Georgia							X
Hawali						X	
Idaho			X				
Illinois							
Kansas						X	
Kentucky]		
Louisiana							
Maine				X			
Maryland	<u> </u>						
Massachusetts							
Michigan							
Minnesota]			
Mississippi					X]]
Missouri			<u></u>				<u> </u>
Montana							
Nebraska							
Nevada							
New Hampshire			X	-	-		
New Jersey						X	
New Mexico						-	
New York							
North Carolina		X				X	
North Dakota							
Ohio							
Oklahoma							
Oregon	X						
Pennsylvania							
Rhode Island]			
South Carolina							
South Dakota			[
Texas							
Utah							
Vermont					.)		
Virginia	<u>X</u>						X
Washington							
Wyoming		<u> </u>			-	X	<u> </u>
m 1 -	3	2	2	1	1	5	4
Total:	J	4	1	1	1	1	4

Table 6

TESTS USED FOR EDUCATIONAL AND VOCATIONAL COUNSELING BY STATE

		Sixteen Personality Factor Questionnaire	Slosson Intelligence Test	с н	Stanford- Binet Intelligence	Street Survival Skills Questionnaire	υ
	ц	ít na	en	T) en	en 1	113	n si
(ac	al on	ц. ц.	rd em SA	ig rd	al	f Ba io
	sch	ee on cr	111 11	ev (iti ti	E) E
	Rorschach	xt ers ect les	con tre tre	an hi	ne ne lte	rre cil	Test of Adult B Educati (TABE)
State	Rc	Si Fa Ou	S1 Te	Stanford Achievement Test (SAT)	Ln In	Qu Su Su	Test of Adult Basic Education (TABE)
۵. ۲۰۰۵ میلی در ۲۰۰۵ میلی در ۲۰۰۵ میلی در ۲۰۰۵ میلید در ۲۰۰۵ میلی میلید در ۲۰۰۵ میلی میلید. ۲۰۰۵ میلی میلی در ۲۰۰۵ میلی در ۲۰۰۵ میلید	and subsciences and and and						
Alabama							
Alaska							
Arizona		X					
Arkansas							
California		-					X
Connecticut				-			
Delaware	-		-				X
Dist. of Columbia							
Floride			·····				X
Georgia		41/10-110-110-110-110-110-110-110-110-	<u> </u>			<u>X</u>	<u> </u>
Hawaii Idaho							
Illinois							
Kansas				X			<u> </u>
Kentucky				<u>A</u>			X X X
Louisiana						·	
Maine	X						
Maryland							X
Massachusetts							X
Michigan				X			<u>^</u>
Minnesota							
Mississippi		and a second					
Missouri				X			X
Montana				X			X
Nebraska							X
Nevada							
New Hampshire				and here and have a second design of the second des			
New Jersey							X
New Mexico							X
New York)
North Carolina	X						
North Dakota							
Ohio							X
Oklahoma							
Oregon							
Pennsylvania							
Rhode Island South Carolina							
South Dakota							X X
Texas						<u> </u>	$\frac{x}{X}$
Utah						<u> </u>	$\frac{X}{X}$
Vermont							
Virginia							X
Washington							X
Wyoming				,**** <u>********************************</u>			
ann fan an antainnea. Farthe agus an ann an							
Total:	2	1	1	4	1	2	22
		· ····································					-

TESTS USED FOR EDUCATIONAL AND VOCATIONAL COUNSELING BY STATE

State	Thematic Apperception Test (TAT)	Vineland Social Maturity Scale	Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale (WAIS)	Wide Range Achievement Test (WRAT)	Wide Range Interest Opinion Test (WRIOT)	Woodcock- Johnson PsychoEduca- tional Batt.	TOTAL NUMBER OF TESTS BY STATE
Alabama							
Alaska	allingin and a surface of the second s	NECTO CONTRACTOR DATA DATA DATA DATA DATA DATA DATA DAT	ales also given also anno anno anno			des Marine de La Andrea d'Arra, septe Mille depart	. بریدان برا ۲۸ آنانی مرد در مید ب بد
Arizona		4. discontra con victorio a successi con successi a successi a successi a successi a successi a successi a succ		X			3
Arkansas		and a set of the Constant of the Constant of the State of Street and	AND-COLORD COLORD COLORD	X		X	6
California	413/10/21/21/21/21/21/21/21/21/21/21/21/21/21/	*******		a de la constante de la constan			3
Connecticut	ai 1947 (1997) wata ang ing partang 1948	AND COLORED CONTRACTOR					
Delaware							2
Dist. of Columbia							
Florida				X	X		4
Georgia			X	X			8
Hawaii							8
Idaho	637.484 1/35448 (1-4-4)			-			3
Illinois		-	with any column to the sum of a state				1
Kansas	-			-			7
Kentucky							2
Louisiana		X	X	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	8 4
Maine			<u> </u>			*******	4
Maryland		****			-		3
Massachusetts			<u>X</u>				6
Michigan Minnesota		4794-04-042-05-04-04-04-04-04-04-04-04-04-04-04-04-04-			nya ana ana panana manana ana		4
Mississippi	with the spin of the line of the spin of t						2
Missouri			X	X X			
Montana			<u> </u>	<u>A</u>			4
Nebraska							2
Nevada							0
New Hampshire				X			3
New Jersey		C21-02-02-02-07-00-02-040		X		- Anna Andrea ann ann an Chaillean Anna	4
New Mexico	******	41467697197099999999999999999999		X	X		6
New York	******				X		5
North Carolina	X		X	X		X	12
North Dakota		aller an	and the second second second second second		and quite and a shaped in a second second		
Ohio		And a second sec					3
Oklahcma				[3
Oregon							3
Pennsylvania							
Rhode Island	-			X			3
South Carolina		-					2
South Dakota		-	-		-		1
Texas		-	<u>X</u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Utah				X			5
Vermont						<u>X</u>	6
Virginia	******	Advectors where a state of the set		X	-	<u> </u>	7
Washington		4154-00-485-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00					45
Wyoming				<u> </u>			
Total:	1	1	7	17	3	6	166
				1			I

STAFFING	FOR	ADULT	BASIC	EDUCATION

		ار موادر و است الألاليون الأول الأول				
	1999 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994 - 1994	SOURCI Public	Com-			Ratio of
	Correctional	School	munity	4-yr.		Students to
State	Agency	System	College	Univ.	Total	Teachers
Alabama						
Alaska						
Arizona	11	0	0	0	11	41/1
Arkansas	Õ	28	ŏ	õ	28	45/1
California	40	30	ŏ	õ	70	14/1
Connecticut						14/1
Delaware	5	8	0	0	13	16/1
Dist. of Columbia				0	1.7	10/1
Florida						
Georgia	87	12	0	0	99	17/1
Hawaii	07	12	U	0	77	1//1
Idaho			~ ~	100 000		
Illinois						
	67	0	0	0	67	17/1
Kansas	0	1	6	3	10	11/1
Kentucky	16	0	0	0	16	21/1
Louisiana	25	0	0	0	25	29/1
Maine	1	0	0	0	1	15/1
Maryland	48	0	0	0	48	19/1
Massachusetts	21	0	0	0	21	57/1
Michigan	640 PKB			448 44A	949 - 14 ¹⁰	
Minnesota				** ***		
Mississippi	8	0	0	0	8	24/1
Míssouri	23	0	0	0	23	68/1
Montana	4	0	0	0	4	37/1
Nebraska	6	0	0	0	6	27/1
Nevada			555 mm			
New Hampshire	3	0	0	0	3	33/1
New Jersey		***				
New Mexico	4	0	0	0	4	10/1
New York	138	0	0	0	138	14/1
North Carolina	36	0	0	0	36	24/1
North Dakota	0	2	0	0	2	8/1
Ohio	71	0	0	0	71	16/1
Oklahoma	22	0	0	0	22	13/1
Oregon	4	0	0	0	4	14/1
Pennsylvania	0	28	0	0	28	26/1
Rhode Island	3	0	0	0	3	50/1
South Carolina	20	3	0	0	23	32/1
South Dakota	2	0	0	0	2	15/1
Texas	0	146	0	0	146	81/1
Utah	0	2	Õ	Ō	2	15/1
Vermont	5	0	õ	Õ	5	4/1
Virginia						
Washington	99 (c.)					
Wyoming	3	0	1	0	4	21/1
Total:	673	260	7	 3	943	
Range: (High)	138	146	6	3	146	81/1
(Low)	0	140	0	0	140	4/1
Mean:	21	8	.2	.1	29	26/1
Mode:	0	8 0	•2	.1		
node!	v	U	U	U	2,4	14/1,15/1

4)	الله الي الله الله عنه الله الله الله الله الله عنه، عنه الله الله الله الله الله الله الله ال	SOURCI	E			
		Public	Com-			Ratio of
	Correctional	School	munity	4-yr.		Students to
State	Agency	System	College	Univ.	Total	Teachers
Alabama						
Alaska						912 ME
Arizona	11	0	2	0	13	35/1
Arkansas	0	5	0	0	5	18/1
California	10	21	0	0	31	32/1
Connecticut						
Delaware	3	4	0	0	7	12/1
Dist. of Columbia						
Florida	176 MH	~ ~		***		
Georgia	27	0	0	0	27	22/1
Hawaii	0	15	Ō	0	15	6/1
Idaho	7	0	ō	0	7	11/1
Illinois	48	ŏ	õ	õ	48	17/1
Kansas	0	1	5	2	-+0 8	14/1
Kentucky	11	Ō	0	0	11	22/1
Louisiana	7	0	0	0	7	27/1
Maine	1	0	0	0	1	17/1
			0	0	21	19/1
Mary land	21	0				
Massachusetts	15	0	0	0	15	58/1
Michigan		ten: est	90 PP			
Minnesota						
Mississippi	3	0	0	0	3	19/1
Missouri	9	0	0	0	9	33/1
Montana	2	0	0	0	2	49/1
Nebraska	2	0	0	0	2	29/1
Nevada						
New Hampshire	2	0	0	0	2	75/1
New Jersey						
New Mexico	11	0	0	0	11	15/1
New York	110	0	0	0	110	32/1
North Carolina	87	0	Q	0	87	24/1
North Dakota	0	2	0	0	2	8/1
Ohio	15	0	0	0	15	14/1
Oklahoma	39	7	0	0	46	13/1
Oregon	5	0	0	0	5	19/1
Pennsylvania	0	36	0	0	36	26/1
Rhode Island	3	0	0	0	3	44/1
South Carolina	10	2	0	0	12	32/1
South Dakota	6	0	0	0	6	15/1
Texas	0	63	0	0	63	46/1
Utah	0	4	0	0	4	9/1
Vermont	5	0	0	0	5	4/1
Virginia						· · · · ·
Washington						
Wyoming	6	0	1	0	7	16/1
Total:	476	160	8	2	646	
Range: (High)	110	63		2	110	75/1
(Low)	0	0	5 0	0	2	4/1
Mean:	14	5	.2	.1	18	24/1
	0	0	•2	.1	2	
Mode:	U	0	U	U	2	19/1,32/1

STAFFING FOR GED/HIGH SCHOOL DIPLOMA PROGRAMS

STAFFING	FOR	VOCATIONAL	TRAINING
	1 0 11		

	ورو الله الأو علم المواجعة المروانين والله الرور والحالة المر					
	Public Com-					Ratio of
Cha ha	Correctional	School	munity	4-yr.	m - h - 1	Students to
State	Agency	System	College	Univ.	Total	Teachers
Alabama		tug att				
Alaska						*** ***
Arizona	9	0	18	0	27	17/1
Arkansas	0	11	0	0	11	15/1
California	219	0	0	0	219	18/1
Connecticut		·				
Delaware	6	2	0	0	8	24/1
Dist. of Columbia						-
Florida	~ ~					114 AV
Georgia	105	0	0	0	105	14/1
Hawaii	0	3	0	0	3	7/1
Idaho	2	0	0	0	2	
Illinois	175	0	0	0	175	8/1
Kansas	0	32	0	0	32	12/1
Kentucky	Ő	33	0	Ō	33	13/1
Louisiana	Ő	23	Õ	0	23	26/1
Maine	ŏ	16	õ	õ	16	7/1
Maryland	59	0	õ	õ	59	19/1
Massachusetts	25	0	ŏ	õ	25	17/1
Michigan	2.J				2.2	.,,.
Minnesota						
Mississippi	18	0	0	0	18	17/1
Missouri	30	ŏ	0	0	30	10/1
Montana	4	ŏ	0	0	4	17/1
Nebraska	12	0	0	0	12	51/1
Nevada	1, Z		U		14	JL/ L
	5			0	5	
New Hampshire		0	0	-		28/1
New Jersey New Mexico					 	
	17	0	4	0	21	30/1
New York	375	0	0	0	375	20/1
North Carolina	12	0 F	200	0	212	7/1
North Dakota	0	5	0	0	5	5/1
Ohio	46	0	0	0	46	12/1
Oklahoma	16	0	0	0	16	20/1
Oregon	12	0	0	0	12	14/1
Pennsylvania	0	72	0	0	72	15/1
Rhode Island	0	0	3	0	3	9/1
South Carolina	30	0	8	0	38	17/1
South Dakota	8	0	0	0	8	8/1
Texas	0	115	0	0	115	14/1
Utah	0	0	9	0	9	9/1
Vermont	1	0	0	0	1	31/1
Virginia		** -4				
Washington				~ ~		-
Wyoming	9	0	2	0	11	46/1
Total:	1,195	312	244	0	1,751	الله، الأمار ورياستان عاملة طوره.
Range: (High)	375	115	200	0	375	51/1
(Low)	0	0	200	0	1	5/1
Mean:	34	9	7	0	50	17/1
Mode:	34 0	9	0	0		
node:	U	U	U	U	3,5,8	17/1

STAFFING FOR POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION

		SOURC				
	Public Com-					Ratio of
	Correction	al School	munity	4-yr.		Students to
State	Agency	System	College	Univ.	Total	Teachers
Alabama				44 MP		au, 140
Alaska						
Arizona	0	0	2	2	4	23/1
Arkansas	Ő	ĩ	ō	ō	1	20/1
California	38	ō	48	1.5	101	18/1
Connecticut				~~		
Delaware	0	0	0	2	2	10/1
Dist. of Columbia						
Florida	* •					
Georgia	0	0	0	55	55	13/1
Hawaii		~ ~				
Idaho					144 144	-
Illinois	0	0	142	8	150	8/1
Kansas	ŏ	ŏ	16	6	22	15/1
Kentucky	Ő	Ö	0	26	26	16/1
Louisiana	0	0 0	0	5	5	21/1
Maine	0	ő	1	0	1	4/1
Maryland	0	0	25	0	25	23/1
Massachusetts	0		12	9	23	•
	Ű	0	12	9	21	14/1
Michigan		** 44	*** ***			
Minnesota			,			
Mississippi	0	0	4	0	4	27/1
Missouri	0	0	24	24	48	13/1
Montana	0	0	0	1	1	13/1
Nebraska	0	0	4	0	4	114/1
Nevada	10					
New Hampshire	*** ***			** **		
New Jersey						
New Mexico	2	0	0	18	20	8/1
New York	0	0	41	84	125	20/1
North Carolina	140 ¥2					100 100
North Dakota	4	0	0	0	4	4/1
Ohio	0	20	40	0	60	20/1
Oklahoma			ses televis			
Oregon	2	0	12	0	14	13/1
Pennsylvania	0	0	12	9	21	17/1
Rhode Island						
South Carolina	0	0	7	2	9	16/1
South Dakota	0	0	0	1	1	73/1
Texas	0	0	310	34	344	10/1
Utah	0	0	0	8	8	4/1
Vermont	0	0	0	1	1	5/1
Virginia						
Washington			Fra - 446			bag -44
Wyoming	5	0	1	0	6	33/1
Total:	51	21	697	310	1,079	
Range: (High)	38	20	310	84	344	114/1
(Low)	õ	0	0	0	1	4/1
Mean:	2	.8	25	11	39	21/1

F	13	CAL	INF	ORMA	TION
r.	ro	GAL	INL	OREA	1100

ann - unairthair an iad ann an chainneac an staineac	(1) 프로그 프로그 프로그 프로그 (1)는 10년 - 11년 - 1 - 11년 - 11	15 JULY S - 1200 JULY - 121 VIS - 1400 LANS SAME - 200 - 1		al de allander i stade talladi debah grafi sakihal derak	. Ibnių mara, tažnį 1620 (sala, galasinistinis - sidas	na and a said and an she h	n an salama anasu, za an 1 ⁹³ - A an da
		orrectional	% of	*	0 1	Cost	Cost
	Total	Education	Total	Luma te	Student		Per
S CALLS . Really and an analysis of a straight of the straight	Budget	Budget	Budget	Total	Total	Inmate	Student
Alabama	3 75,317,417		Au 194	5,450	1,155	\$13,820	s
Alaska	41,000,000	693,800	1.69	1,400	655	29,286	1,059
Arlzona	101,084,000*		~ ~	6,000	1,446	16,847	****
Arkansas	20,917,206	698,734	3,34	3,782	1,517	5,531	461
California	542,502,000	21,181,000	3.90	34,500	7,856	15,725	2,696
Connecticut	60,496,752			4,874	2,198	12,412	
Delaware	40,713,700*	1,500,000	e* **	2,100	501	19,387	2,994
Dist. of Columbia	87,795,900		1,10 x40	2,656	931	33,056	
Florida	271,153,409	10,572,000	3.90	27,615	8,919	9,819	1,185
Georgia	141,024,202	6,116,822	4.34	15,000	4,438	9,402	1,378
Hawaii	21,811,710*			1,326	104	16,449	·
Idaho	10,936,200	225,000	2.06	1,500	80	7,291	2,813
Illinois	261,310,890*	14,000,000	2014 NOS	14,000	4,588	18,665	****
Kansas	44,137,939	2,245,914	5.09	3,118	914	14,156	2,457
Kentucky	56,081,100	1,625,000	2.90	3,986	1,433	14,070	1,134
Louisiana	138,895,756*	1,000,000		9,423	1,617	14,740	Mar mas
Maine	21,917,309*	, , 		840	152	26,092	
Maryland	198,774,313	3,000,000	1.51	11,478	3,021	17,318	993
Massachusetts	92,500,000	1,400,000	1.51	5,600	2,787	16,518	502
Michigan	220,283,900	8,160,063	3.70	14,677	4,856	15,009	1,680
Minnesota	73,283,128*	3,695,694		2,506	1,021	29,243	· · · ·
Mississippi	36,705,737	1,068,664	2.91	3,970	664	9,246	1,609
Missouri	61,666,043	2,052,028	3.33	7,519	2,784	8,201	737
Montana	22,206,245*	358,111		777	326	28,279	
Nebraska	29,409,372*	1,608,527	~ -	1,524	1,277	19,296	
Nevada	24,002,692	0	0.00	2,473	0	9,706	0
New Hampshire	6,000,000	مورد مرورد الانتخاب		440	72	13,636	
New Jersey	158,011,000*	11,000,000		9,000	2,551	17,557	
New Mexico	55,147,700*	2,600,000		1,779	981	30,999	
New York	430,146,300	19,000,000	4.42	29,859	15,500	14,406	1,226
North Carolina	177,495,568	4,000,000	2.25	14,020	4,485	12,660	892
North Dakota	5,900,000*	110,000		405	72	14,568	
Ohio	139,966,516	3,000,000	2.14	18,000	3,136	7,776	957
Oklahoma	81,132,817	2,171,184	2.68	12,748	1,298	6,364	1,673
Oregon	63,390,626	2,500,000	3.94	1,950	499	32,508	5,010
Pennsylvania	124,188,000	4,492,000	3.62	10,000	3,112	12,419	1,443
Rhode Island	23,929,227	437,642	1.83	1,100	310	21,754	1,412
South Carolina	63,184,080	2,300,000	3.64	9,277	1,339	6,811	1,718
South Dakota	8,915,475*	325,840		781	252	11,415	
Texas	171,045,218	19,541,744	11.42	37,370	19,975	4,577	978
Utah	28,000,000	551,300	1.97	1,130	180	24,779	3,063
Vermont	12,500,000	134,000	1.07	594	56	21,044	2,393
Virginia	253,503,870*	9,627,678		9,171	2,941	27,642	
Washington	110,530,115	4,000,000	3.62	6,177	2,177	17,894	1,837
Wyoming	29,305,463*	808,496	907bit.	919	845	31,888	
notolt A.	300 000 923	167 001 941		250 01%	115,358		
		167,801,241	11 69	352,814	19,975	33,056	5,010
Range: (High)	542,502,000	21,181,000	11.42 0.00	37,370 405	19,975	4,577	5,010
(Low) Mean:	5,900,000 103,071,309	4,415,822	3.18	7,840	2,564	4,577	1,579
· L WEALL #	**************************************	7)723,044	3+10	1 3040	~ j J U M	20 y 20 L	- , - , - , - ,

* Combined budget for adult and juvenile departments. -- Information not available or could not be interpreted.

	Funds Allocated To:								
	Correctional	Central	Facilities via		Dept. of				
State	Facilities	Office	Central Office	District	Education				
Alabama	942 WA		4 0 au	240 ¹ 140	*** ***				
Alaska	Х								
Arizona	x	Х							
Arkansas	<i>n</i>	x							
California		x							
Connecticut									
Delaware			X						
Dist. of Columbia	10 10		~~~~		**				
Florida			X						
Georgia		x	X						
Hawaii		л	Λ	х					
Idaho	x			~					
Illinois	~			x					
	17			A					
Kansas	X	37							
Kentucky	X	Х							
Louisiana	x								
Maine	х								
Maryland				**	х				
Massachusetts	77			X					
Michigan	X								
Minnesota	~~~~		404 AND	100 A.B.					
Mississippi		X							
Missouri		Х							
Montana	Х								
Nebraska			X						
Nevada			~ ~	200 gant					
New Hampshire	X								
New Jersey			x						
New Mexico	X								
New York		Х							
North Carolina			Х						
North Dakota	X								
Ohio				X					
Oklahoma				х					
Oregon	Х								
Pennsylvania					х				
Rhode Island		Х							
South Carolina				х					
South Dakota	Х								
Texas				x					
Utah		х							
Vermont			Х						
Virginia				X					
Washington	Х								
Wyoming	х								
		alan sarah sarah sarah	apparent and a second and as		and the state of t				

.

BUDGET ALLOCATION

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF CORRECTIONS ADVISORY BOARD

Richard Abell Assistant Attorney General Office of Justice Programs Washington, D.C.

Benjamin F. Baer Chairman U.S. Parole Commission Bethesda, Maryland

Norman A. Carlson Senior Fellow Department of Sociology University of Minnesota Minneapolis, Minnesota

John E. Clark Attorney at Law San Antonio, Texas

John F. Duffy Sheriff San Diego County San Diego, California

Newman Flanagan District Attorney Suffolk County Boston, Massachusetts

John C. Godbold Director Federal Judicial Center Washington, D.C.

Reuben M. Greenberg Chief of Police Charleston, South Carolina Norval Morris Professor University of Chicago Law School Chicago, Illinois

Sydney Olson Assistant Secretary for Development Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

J. Michael Quinlan Director Federal Bureau of Prisons Washington, D.C.

Ralph Rossum Dean of the Faculty Claremont McKenna College Claremont, California

James Rowland Director Department of Corrections Sacramento, California

Samuel Saxton Director Prince George's County Correctional Center Upper Marlboro, Maryland

Verne L. Speirs Acting Administrator Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Washington, D.C.

Larry W. Stirling Assemblyman California State Legislature Sacramento, California